STATE OF CALIFORNIA EARL WARREN Governor

# FIELD INVESTIGATION OF WASTE WATER RECLAMATION IN RELATION TO GROUND WATER POLLUTION



1953

## STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD SACRAMENTO, CALIFORNIA

SWPCB Publication No. 6

Exhibit 1012

State of Minnesota v. 3M Co., Court File No. 27-CV-10-28862



#### FOREWORD

In an area such as California, where water becomes a limiting factor in growth and development, the possibilities of waste water reclamation take on special significance. Although sanitary engineers have acquired a knowledge of the kind of effluent that can be produced by waste treatment, much information is still needed on the use of treatment plant effluent for irrigation and for recharging underground water basins by means of spreading ponds or injection wells. The report contained in the following pages is the result of a field investigation on one phase of the problem of waste water reclamation—that of underground recharge by spreading.

This investigation was commenced in February, 1950, when the State Department of Public Health was designated by the Surgeon General of the U. S. Public Health Service as the California "state water pollution agency" for the purposes of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (Public Law 845, 80th Congress) and, as such, became the recipient of a federal grant for research in the field of water pollution. Using funds from this grant, the department contracted with the University of California for a field investigation and research on waste water reclamation and utilization in relation to underground water pollution.

In March, 1951, the State Water Pollution Control Board was designated as the "state water pollution agency" for the purposes of Public Law 845, and the waste water reclamation study was continued under the sponsorship of the state board until its completion on June 30, 1952. Following submission of the final report by the university, the board authorized its publication and distribution.

The investigation was conducted by the university's Sanitary Engineering Research Project under the direction of Professor Harold B. Gotaas, and the investigative work was done principally by Mr. Arnold E. Greenberg of the project staff. The site chosen for the study was adjacent to the City of Lodi's sewage treatment plant. Through the cooperation of the Lodi City Council and with the assistance of Mr. H. D. Weller, City Manager, and Mr. Arthur Heckenlaible, City Engineer, facilities of the city's treatment plant were made available to the university.

As outlined in more detail in the preface to the report, this investigation was made (on specially prepared test plots) primarily for the purpose of determining rates of percolation through different soils, optimum spreading periods, extent of penetration of mineral and organic matter in the waste water, changes in mineral and organic characteristics of both soil and waste water, degree of treatment necessary, and costs of spreading operations.

Although the investigation reported herein was conducted under the sponsorship and direction of the State Department of Public Health and the State Water Pollution Control Board, the conclusions and recommendations given in the report are those of the research contractor and do not reflect opinions or policies of the contracting agencies.







#### FINAL REPORT

ON

# FIELD INVESTIGATION AND RESEARCH ON WASTE WATER RECLAMATION AND UTILIZATION IN RELATION TO UNDERGROUND WATER POLLUTION

Conducted at Lodi, California and prepared for

STATE OF CALIFORNIA STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD STANDARD SERVICE AGREEMENT No. 14 A-1

By

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA SANITARY ENGINEERING RESEARCH PROJECT BERKELEY, CALIFORNIA

June, 1952



#### LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

SANITARY ENGINEERING RESEV UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, RICHMO 1301 South 46th Street, Ric

State Water Pollution Control Board 305 Financial Building 927 Tenth Street Sacramento, California

> GENTLEMEN: In accordance with between the State Water Pollution the University of California A Field Investigation and Re-Utilization in Relation to Uning the period March, 1950

> > We believe that the p the contract have been to be learned of the into soils. Some fun five typical pervi Field Station an

> > > It has been and the Stat and we tak fine coop

1012.0007



#### PREFACE

#### Organization of Study

The investigation of waste water reclamation in relation to ground water pollution herein reported was conducted by the Sanitary Engineering Research Project of the University of California. During the Fiscal Year 1949-50 and the first nine months of the Fiscal Year 1950-51 the State Department of Public Health was designated "state water pollution agency" of California for the purposes of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (Public Law 845). In accordance with Section 8(a) of the act, the department entered into contracts with the Regents of the University of California under which funds were provided to support waste water reclamation studies by the University.

On March 30, 1951, the State Water Pollution Control Board was designated as the "state water pollution agency." This board continued the policy of supporting research on waste water reclamation and provided an additional grant of Public Law 845 funds to support the Project until its termination on June 30, 1952.

The study was made under the general direction of Professor Harold B. Gotaas, Chairman, Division of Civil Engineering and Irrigation of the University. Vinton W. Bacon, as Assistant Director of the Sanitary Engineering Research Project, developed and guided the study at its inception, with the assistance of Dr. Jerome F. Thomas, and Raymond V. Stone, who later succeeded Mr. Bacon as assistant director. Professor Harvey F. Ludwig directed a considerable portion of the work before joining the staff of the U. S. Public Health Service. Throughout the final eighteen months of the study Arnold E. Greenberg was responsible for the conduct of the field work. The final report was prepared for Publication by Mr. Greenberg with the editorial assistance of P. H. McGauhey, Assistant Director.

#### Purpose of Study

The purpose of the project as set forth in the Standard Service Agreement (No. 1472) between the State Department of Public Health and the Regents of the University of California under date of February 14, 1950, and as continued in Standard Service Agreement No. 14 A-1 with the State Water Pollution Control Board, was as follows:

"For the performance of laboratory and field investigations on specially prepared small test plots in order to determine the following:

- (1) Rate of percolation of industrial waste and sewage effluents on different soil types during spreading operations;
- (2) Optimum spreading and resting periods to obtain maximum rates of percolation;
- (3) Extent and degree to which mineral and organic matter (including bacteria) in the water will penetrate different soils;
- (4) Changes in mineral and organic characteristics of both soil and water at different depths during percolation;

- (5) Degree of treatment necessary for industrial waste and sewage to obtain satisfactory percolation rates, protection against contamination and nuisances (odors, etc.) and protection of underground water supply;
- (6) Cost of spreading, as far as this is incidental to research."

#### Acknowledgments

The Project is indebted to numerous individuals whose labor, advice, and counsel helped make the study possible. Grateful acknowledgment is made to Professors Wilfred F. Langelier, Erman A. Pearson, and Bernard A. Tebbens for their ideas and advice throughout the duration of the study; to Frank M. Stead and Edward A. Reinke and others of the State Health Department, and to T. R. Simpson and others of the Division of Water Resources for assistance in planning the study; to Arthur Heckenlaible, City Engineer of the City of Lodi, for his cooperation; and to Dr. Paul R. Day, Professor of Soil Physics, for his valuable advice.

Acknowledgment is also made to members of the Project staff who worked on the investigation and the report; especially, George E. Bell, John M. Stewart, William D. Ward, Arnold J. Hoffman, Ray B. Krone, Frank O. Doughty, Constance Krehoff, and Margaret Cathcart; and to Lodi Sewage Plant operators, Waldon L. Klaffke and Alvin C. Inman.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

	3
Foreword	0
Letter of Transmittal	1
Preface	9
List of Tables	12
List of Figures	13
Summary and Conclusions	15
Introduction	17
Site for the Field Spreading Study	18
Construction of Field Spreading Basins	25
Experimental Procedures	34
Results	36
1. Bacteriological Analyses	36
2. Chemical Analyses	39
3 Percolation Rate Analyses	46
4 Tracer Studies	66
5 Studies of Soil Organic Matter	69
6 Studies of Nuisances	69
Disgussion	73
Addendum	77
Salastad References	85
Appendix "A"—The Spreading Site at Lodi California	87
Appendix A — The spreading site at load, cambrane	100
Appendix B — Outline of Methods of Analysis	104
Appendix "C —General Bibliography	112
Appendix "D"—Porous Tube Sampling Device	++4

(11)

#### LIST OF TABLES

Tob

+ -	
1	. Sites Investigated for Field Spreading Study
2	. Variations of Effective Size and Uniformity Coefficient With Depth in Four Spreading Basins, Lodi, California
3	. Fractions of Clay, Silt and Sand at Different Depths in Four Spreading Basins, Lodi, California
4	Permeability of Surface Soil Cores in Four Spreading Basins, Lodi, California
5	. Base Exchange Complex of Surface Soils in Spreading Basins, Lodi, California
6	Operating Schedule of Spreading Basins, Lodi, California
7.	MPN of Coliform Organisms as a Function of Depth in Four Spreading Basins, Lodi, California
8.	MPN of Coliform Organisms at Different Periods as a Function of Depth in Three Spreading Basins, Lodi, California
9.	Average Results of Chemical Analyses of Percolating Liquids in Four Spread- ing Basins, Lodi, California, 1950-1951
10.	Average Results of Chemical Analyses of Percolating Liquids in Four Spread- ing Basins, Lodi, California, 1952
11.	BOD as a Function of Depth in Basin C, Lodi, California
2.	Organic Matter in Surface Soil of Spreading Basins
3.	Variations of Effective Size and Uniformity Coefficient of First Foot of Soil at Close of Spreading Study
.4.	Fractions of Clay, Silt and Sand of First Foot of Soil at Close of Spreading Study
5.	Base Exchange Complex of Surface Soils in Spreading Basins at Close of Spreading Study
6.	Organic Matter in Surface Soils of Spreading Basins at Close of Spreading Study

(12)

	LIST OF HOOKED	age
Fig	ure	20
1.	Aeration and Sedmentation Dables, Lot Prestment Plant	21
2.	Elevated Storage Tanks, Loui Sewage Fredericker Line	22
3.	Profile Sketch of Spreading Basin Area, Loui, Camorna-	25
4.	Sampling Wells in Place	26
5.	Sampling Well, Showing Ladder and Earth Mound	
6.	Sampling Well, Showing Ladder, Sample Collecting Trays, and Sampling	26
-	Leteral Tunnel Prior to Insertion of Collecting Pan	27
· · ·	Lateral Tunner Trio of Galvanized Sheet Metal Collecting Pan	27
8.	The second secon	28
9.	Testing Fined Sampling Pan	28
10.	Placing Sampring Vindow	29
11.	Replacing Access (finder and a second	29
12.	Dike Joint Detail	30
13.	Digging Trench for Directory	30
14.	Completed Spreading Dashis	32
15.	Spreading Basin Layout, Boul, California	33
16.	Flow Diagram, water Reclamation Study, Deck, employed in Four Spreading	
17.	Basins, Lodi, California	. 38
18.	Cation Concentrations as a Function of Depth in Three Spreading Basins Lodi, California	39
19.	Anion Concentrations as a Function of Depth in Three Spreading Basins Lodi, California	42
20.	Dissolved Oxygen Concentration as a Function of Depth in Four Spreading Basins, Lodi, California	45
21.	. Surface Dissolved Oxygen Concentration as a Function of Time of Day in Two Spreading Basins, Lodi, California	47
22.	. Daily Percolation Rate Changes on Basin A	- 49
23.	. Daily Percolation Rate Changes on Basin B	_ 50
24	. Daily Percolation Rate Changes on Basin D	_ 51
25	. Daily Percolation Rate Changes on Basin A'	_ 52
26	. Daily Percolation Rate Changes on Basin B'	_ 53
27	. Daily Percolation Rate Changes on Basin C'	_ 54
28	. Average Percolation Rate Changes on Basin A	_ 57
29	. Average Percolation Rate Changes on Basin B	_ 58

#### LIST OF FIGURES

(13)

## LIST OF FIGURES-Continued

Figure	
30. Average Percolation Rate Changes on Basin D	Pag
31. Average Percolation Rate Changes on Basin A'	- 8
32. Average Percolation Rate Changes on Basin B'	- (
33. Average Percolation Rate Changes on Basin C'	- 6
34. Average Percolation Rate Changes on Basin C	- 6
35. Average Percolation Rate Changes on Basin D'	. 6
36. Chloride Concentration as a Function of Hours After Chloride Application at One-, Two-, and Four-foot Levels in Basin A	. 6
37. Chloride Concentration as a Function of Hours After Chloride Application at One-, Two-, and Four-foot Levels in Basin C	68
a. Surface of Basin A	05
b. Surface of Basin B	18
c. Surface of Basin C	78
d. Surface of Basin D	78
e. Surface of Basin A'	78
f. Surface of Basin B'	80
g. Surface of Basin C'	80
h. Surface of Basin D'	81
i. Profile Sketch of Spreading Basins at Close of Spreading Stud-	81
38. Profile Sketch, Detail, Sampling Station No. 1	82
39. Profile Sketch, Detail, Sampling Station No. 4/1	87
40. Profile Sketch, Detail, Sampling Station No. 4/2	88
41. Profile Sketch, Detail, Sampling Station No. R.	89
42. Profile Sketch, Detail, Sampling Station No. C	90
43. Profile Sketch, Detail, Sampling Station No. D	91
44. Particle Size Distribution at One Foot Donth in Figure Communication	92
45. Particle Size Distribution at Two Foot Depth in Four Spreading Basins	93
46. Particle Size Distribution at Four Foot Depth in Four Spreading Basins	94
47. Particle Size Distribution at Seven Foot Depth in Four Spreading Basins	95
48. Particle Size Distribution at Ten Fact Double in Four Spreading Basins	96
49. Particle Size Distribution at Thistern Particle Size	97
0. Profile Sketch Showing Berner With a Di	98
Spreading Basins	99

(14)

#### SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

#### Summary

For a period of 28 months the Sanitary Engineering Research Project of the University of California investigated the reclamation of water from sewage by spreading. This work was supported by federal funds granted under Public Law 845 and administered at first by the State Department of Public Health and later by the State Water Pollution Control Board, and by funds contributed by the University of California. The principal objectives of the investigation included a study of

spreading on field plots to determine the following:

- 1. Rate of percolation of industrial waste and sewage effluents on different soil types during spreading operations.
- 2. Optimum spreading and resting periods to obtain maximum rates of percolation.
- 3. Extent and degree to which mineral and organic matter (including bacteria) in the water will penetrate different soils.
- 4. Changes in mineral and organic characteristics of both soil and water at different depths during percolation.
- 5. Degree of treatment necessary for industrial waste and sewage to obtain satisfactory percolation rates, protection against contamination and nuisance (odors, etc.) and protection of underground water supply.
- 6. Cost of spreading, as far as this is incidental to research.

A site suitable for such a study was selected adjacent to the sewage treatment plant in the City of Lodi, California. Eight circular spreading basins, 19 feet in diameter, were constructed with sheet metal dikes. Four of the basins were equipped with sampling facilities so that samples of the percolating liquid could be collected for bacteriological and chemical analyses at 1, 2, 4, 7, 10 and 13 feet below the ground surface. Spreading was studied with three liquids: fresh water, sewage treatment plant final effluent having a BOD of about 10 ppm, and settled sewage with a BOD of about 100 ppm.

A number of operating variables were studied in order to determine the conditions leading to maximum percolation rates and minimum contamination or pollution of the ground water. These variables included:

- 1. The nature of the liquid being spread.
- 2. The length of the spreading period.
- 3. The length of the resting period.
- 4. The effect of surface treatment such as spading, the use of a sand cover, and the application of a soil stabilizer.

After the termination of the field study the installations were dismantled and a careful study made of soil conditions and sampling devices.\*

\* See Addendum, page 77 et seq.

(15)

#### Conclusions

1. A bacteriologically safe water can be produced from settled sewage or from final effluent if the liquid passes through at least four feet of soil.

2. A water of satisfactory chemical quality can be produced from settled sewage or from final effluent, providing high concentrations of undesirable industrial wastes are not included in the raw sewage.

3. A highly treated sewage plant effluent must be used for spreading in order to obtain high rates of percolation.

4. A percolation rate of at least 0.5 acre-feet per acre per day can be expected when spreading a final effluent on a Hanford fine sandy loam.

5. The optimum method of spreading basin operation is to spread continuously for about a month, preferably with a liquid containing large amounts of organic matter, then to allow the basin to rest until the moisture content is reduced to about the permanent wilting point. Thereafter, cultivation of the dry soil seems desirable. Following this preliminary treatment, continuous application of a final effluent may be carried on for as long as six months. Resting and cultivation may then be repeated.

6. Mosquitoes in spreading basins will create a nuisance and health hazard unless control measures are adopted. If algal odors are pronounced, the control of algae may also be necessary.

7. Further investigations of percolation of sewage in different soils, and of phenomena associated with the movement of water into such soils, are needed in order to generalize the foregoing conclusions reached as a result of this study with Hanford fine sandy loam.

#### INTRODUCTION

The reclamation of sewage has been practiced for many years. Cesspools and septic tanks have returned sewage effluents to the soil for centuries. Sewage farms and farms utilizing sewage effluents have done likewise. Reclamation of this type has been termed incidental (1-3)since the reclamation of water is incidental to the disposal of sewage. Planned reclamation, as distinct from incidental reclamation, is a more recent development. It is designed specifically to produce a usable water from sewage. Not only may water be produced for use in industry (4)and agriculture (5) but it may also be returned to the ground water by means of surface spreading or injection wells. In water shortage areas such as parts of California where large quantities of sewage are now being discharged to the ocean, planned reclamation is receiving serious consideration, since it may relieve the overdraft on local water resources more economically than by the importing of water from distant places or by the distilling of sea water (6, 7).

One of the first planned operations for the reclamation of sewage water by spreading was begun in Los Angeles, California, in the early 1930's. It was demonstrated (8) that a highly polished sewage treatment plant effluent could be spread on soil, thereby contributing significantly to the ground water without impairing its quality. A percolation rate of 3 acre-feet per acre per day was considered feasible. A later review of sewage salvage (9) presented a viewpoint not now generally accepted in California: namely, that planned reclamation programs for ground water replenishment were rare and usually unsound economic ventures. A survey conducted by a Board of Engineers of Los Angeles County (1) concluded that safe additions may be made to the ground water and, further, that the cost of water reclaimed from sewage is competitive with that of water obtained from other sources. Included in their report was a description of an experimental spreading basin at the Whittier sewage treatment plant. The same agency made a subsequent study at the treatment plant in Azusa. The results of both operations were described by Stone and Garber (10). These authors concluded that percolation rates of about 2 feet per day could be expected in spreading a final sewage treatment plant effluent on a relatively coarse soil. Freeman (6) in a report to the Santa Clara Water Conservation District recommended that a well polished effluent could be spread at a safe rate of 0.5 acre-feet per acre per day and that no significant changes in the ground water quality would result. Still another review (3) stated that planned reclamation works, in water shortage areas, were definitely competitive in cost with other methods of obtaining additional water.

Although investigations made during the past 20 years presented some conflicting data, they supported the general view that reclamation of sewage by spreading is both safe and practical. It was therefore deemed worthwhile to continue such investigations, placing special emphasis on the fundamental problems involved. Accordingly, such a project was undertaken by the University of California at Berkeley.

#### SITE FOR THE FIELD SPREADING STUDY

In March of 1950, after consulting with a number of agencies in the State which had done test work on spreading and percolation of fresh and reclaimed waters, preparations were made for the selection of a site and the construction of spreading basins.

To obtain conditions approximating those which might be encountered in an actual spreading operation, it was decided to conduct the investigation at a sewage treatment plant which received both industrial and domestic wastes. For ideal conditions such a plant and spreading site should provide:

- 1. A sewage treatment plant employing both primary and secondary treatment.
- 2. An area adjacent to the plant suitable for spreading operations.
- 3. A soil which is not too impervious.
- 4. An underground water table 20 or more feet below ground surface.
- 5. A location not too distant from the university laboratories.

With these criteria in mind, members of the Sanitary Engineering Research Project staff and representatives of the Bureau of Sanitary Engineering of the State Department of Public Health studied eleven sewage treatment plants within a radius of 200 miles of Berkeley. These plants were located at Alisal, Chowchilla, Fresno, Gilroy, Lodi, Madera, Manteca, Morgan Hill, Salinas, Tracy, and Turlock (Table 1). Although each of these plants provided sewage treatment facilities, unsuitable soil conditions or high water tables immediately eliminated all but two plants from further consideration. These plants were located at Lodi and Turlock, and they were investigated thoroughly before making the final choice of site.

Test borings made at Turlock showed the presence of an impervious hardpan at depths between 2 and  $4\frac{1}{2}$  feet, which made this site unsatisfactory. At Lodi, occasional lenses of impervious clay were found at depths varying from 8 to 20 feet below the surface. It appeared possible, however, to select an area of sufficient size for the needs of this study in which the clay stratum was 13 or more feet from the surface.

The site at Lodi, as measured against the five criteria for an ideal site, showed it to be generally satisfactory.

#### 1. Provision of Primary and Secondary Sewage Treatment

The sewage treatment plant is an activated sludge plant about 30 years old (Figs. 1 and 2) treating an average of 2.0 million gallons per day. The raw sewage passes through a coarse bar screen, a revolving mechanically cleaned fine screen, and then directly into the aeration tank. The mixed aeration tank liquor passes to a sedimentation tank where separation of the solids from the liquid is affected. Both the liquid and solid phases of the treated sewage are discharged through separate closed channels to a stream five miles distant from the plant.

The biochemical oxygen demand (BOD) of the effluent ranges from 10 to 15 parts per million (ppm). The turbidity is of the same order of magnitude.

-	
щ	
BL	
A	

# SITES INVESTIGATED FOR FIELD SPREADING STUDY

	WAS	TE	WA	TEF	R	ECL	AMAT	TION	
Remarks	Impervious soil	Plant completed May 1950	Distant from Berkeley	Impervious soil	Satisfactory	Plant completed May 1950	Impervious soil and high water table	Impervious soil	Impervious soil and high water table
Distance from Berkeley Miles	100	140	200	80	80	150	02	02	100
Water table Feet			15		25		4-5		80
Soil	Hard pan-adobe		Sandy loam	Heavy loam	Sandy loam		Sandy with shallow hard pan	Very tight	AdobeAdobe
Spreading area available Acres	<1>		1,300	10	15		>10	10	4
Sewage treatment provided	Bio-filter	Bio-filter	Primary	Primary with land disposal	Activated sludge	Bin-filter	Primary bio-filter with land disposal	. Imhoff tank, trickling filter with land disposal	- Roughing filter and two stage hio-filter
Location	Alisal	Chowchilla	Fresno	Gilroy	Lodi	Madara	Manteca	Morgan Hill	Salinas

It will be noted that the plant produces a good final effluent although a primary effluent (settled sewage) is unobtainable. The absence of conventional primary treatment was not of major importance since settled sewage could be provided at little additional cost.

#### 2. Area Suitable for Spreading

The sewage treatment plant is located outside the city limits and with the exception of the operator's residence there are no dwellings within a radius of 200 yards. Immediately adjacent to the plant is a 15-acre field owned by the city. A portion of this field was available for the spreading study.



FIGURE 1. Aeration and sedimentation basins, Lodi sewage treatment plant

#### 3. A Soil Which Is Not Impervious

Prior to and during the construction of the spreading basins, samples of the soil taken from the basin area were collected and analyzed in the project laboratories.

The soil profile is illustrated in Figure 3. The soil is classified as a Hanford fine sandy loam. This soil type is a recent alluvial soil which overlays uncompacted alluvium. It is neutral in reaction in both the surface and subsoil. Figure 3 shows that although there are occasional clay lenses, permeable conditions generally exist to a depth of about 13 feet. On the basis of texture and structure, conditions limiting the infiltration rate exist on the surface rather than immediately below it. (See Appendix A for detailed soil profiles.)

Particle size distribution was determined on samples collected during the construction of the basins. Sand sizes were measured by sieving and soil particles having a diameter less than 0.05 mm were determined



FIGURE 2. Elevated storage tanks, Lodi sewage treatment plant

by use of a soil hydrometer (11). The particle size distribution in four basins is shown graphically in Appendix A. The effective size and uniformity coefficients (Hazen) are tabulated in Table 2. The fractions of clay, silt and sand are presented in Table 3.

Permeability of undisturbed soil cores was determined on surface samples in the conventional manner. (See Appendix B.) The values obtained are given in Table 4. These permeabilities must be considered as maximum possible rates rather than as average expected rates, since the tests were not conducted over a suitably long period of time to give

#### TABLE 2

VARIATIONS	OF	EFFECTIVE SIZE AND UNIFORMITT COEFFICIE		
	IN	FOUR SPREADING BASINS, LODI, CALIFORNI	A	

- Contractor and		A	1	В	1	C	I	>
Depth in feet	E. S.*	U. C.†	E. S.	U. C.	E. S.	U. C.	E. S.	U. C.
1 2 4 7 10 13	0.0056 0.0019 0.0036 0.0420 0.1200 0.0800	45.5 116.0 66.7 11.9 4.3 7.9	0.0035 0.0027 0.0038 0.0024 0.1700 0.0012	85.7 92.6 52.6 175.0 3.6 241.0	$\begin{array}{c} 0.0032\\ 0.0025\\ 0.0014\\ 0.1550\\ 0.1600\\ 0.0026\end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{r} 67.3 \\ 96.0 \\ 111.0 \\ 3.2 \\ 3.1 \\ 25.4 \end{array} $	$\begin{array}{c} 0.0018\\ 0.0018\\ 0.0053\\ 0.0074\\ 0.0150\\ 0.0019 \end{array}$	$77.9 \\ 50.0 \\ 45.3 \\ 32.5 \\ 16.0 \\ 105.0$
Average	0.0422	42.1	0.0306	108.0	0.0541	51.0	0.0055	54.5

\* Effective size of Hazen in mm.

† Uniformity coefficient of Hazen.

21

- MANTH DEDTH



FIGURE 3. Profile sketch of spreading basin area, Lodi, California

average rates. Permeabilities of disturbed soil samples are shown in Appendix A. These values are of relative rather than absolute significance. A close correlation exists between the relative permeabilities of the different strata and their textures.

In addition to the above mentioned analyses soil samples were analyzed for the base exchange complex. The results are in Table 5.

The high proportion of divalent ions would be conducive to a high degree of aggregation of the clay fraction in the natural surface soil. Of particular interest is the large amount of magnesium relative to the calcium. The relationship appears typical of California soils.

#### TABLE 3

Depth in feet	Basin	Percent clay <sup>1</sup>	Percent silt <sup>2</sup>	Percent sand <sup>3</sup>
1	A B C D	8 9 8 11	16 12 28 43	$76 \\ 79 \\ 64 \\ 46$
2	A	11	18	71
	B	10	13	77
	C	11	15	74
	D	15	33	52
4	A	9.	18	- 73
	B	8	24	68
	C	15	22	63
	D	8	22	70
7	A B C D	6 8 0 8	$\begin{array}{r} 6\\12\\5\\16\end{array}$	88 80 95 76
10	A	3	2	95
	B	1	6	93
	C	2	1	97
	D	4	14	82
13	A	5	3	92
	B	11	17	72
	C	7	51	42
	D	11	28	61
Average	A B C D	$7.0 \\ 7.8 \\ 7.2 \\ 9.5$	$10.5 \\ 14.0 \\ 20.3 \\ 26.0$	$\begin{array}{r} 82.5 \\ 78.2 \\ 72.5 \\ 64.5 \end{array}$

#### FRACTIONS OF CLAY, SILT, AND SAND AT DIFFERENT DEPTHS IN FOUR SPREADING BASINS, LODI, CALIFORNIA

Clay: Defined as particles less than 0.002 mm.
 Silt: Defined as particles greater than 0.002 mm but less than 0.050 mm.
 Sand: Defined as particles greater than 0.050 mm but less than 2.0 mm.

Although variations existed among the basins and clay lenses were present, the soil was deemed satisfactory for use in a spreading study. Consideration of the variations among the basins and the effect of these variations on experimental results was given and are discussed elsewhere in this report.

#### 4. Low Water Table

The ground water level is at least 22 feet below the ground surface.

#### 5. Distance From Laboratories

Lodi is located approximately 80 miles from Berkeley. Public transportation facilities are available so that samples collected in the morning can be received in the laboratory early that same afternoon.

On the basis of the preceding analysis of the site available at the Lodi Sewage Treatment Plant it was selected as best suited to this study. Permission was granted to the University by the City Council of Lodi to use the facilities of its sewage treatment plant.

#### 23

#### TABLE 4

# PERMEABILITY OF SURFACE SOIL CORES IN FOUR SPREADING BASINS, LODI, CALIFORNIA\*

	Permeability (feet per day.
A	
B (north)	0.96
B (south)	0.89
C	0.72
D (north)	3.91
D (south)	2.73
	2.89
urbed soul	

Sampling station		Milli-equi	valents per 100 g	rams of soil	
1	Ca	Mg	Na	K	Total
1 (subsoil)*	2.8	1.5	Trace	0.28	4.6
A'	3.1	1.7	Trace	0.37	5.2
A'	3.8	2.6	0.72	0.42	9.0
A'	4.2	3.2	0.73	0.56	0.2
B'	*.4 3.0	3.7	0.70	0.37	7.0
B'	4.1	1.8	0.77	0.51	7.3
C'	3.8	1.9	0.76	0.51	8.0
C'	4.2	2.9	0.58	0.69	7.7
C'	3.3	2.3	0.64	0.60	7.2
D'	3.8	2.5	0.76	0.60	7.3
D'	3.3	3.4	0.76	0.55	8.0
Average	4.2	3.8	0.67	0.04	9.4
* Not included in aver	3.8	2.7	0.72	0.53	7.7

1012.0024

4

#### CONSTRUCTION OF FIELD SPREADING BASINS

Initially, four test basins, each 19 feet in diameter, were constructed (Figs. 4-14). Prior to making the actual basins, sampling wells were installed. Holes, 38 inches in diameter and 15 feet deep, were dug by a cesspool drilling rig. A caisson of 36-inch diameter corrugated galvanized iron pipe 15 feet long, with access windows at the 1, 2, 4, 7, 10 and 13-foot levels, was dropped into each hole (Fig. 4). The one-inch annular clearance around the pipe was backfilled with soil which was tamped into place in order to prevent the free flow of water down the side of the caisson. Soil was mounted to a height of one foot around the caisson at the ground surface (Fig. 5). All joints in the uppermost five feet of the caisson were welded to prevent leakage.

Ladders and shelves were built into each well making it possible to reach the access windows readily (Fig. 6). Lateral tunnels only slightly larger than the sampling pans were dug out at each access window (Fig. 7). A minimum clearance of one foot between the caisson and the pan was allowed. The collecting pans (Fig. 8) are approximately 10 inches by 10 inches by 18 inches outside dimensions, constructed with false bottoms, and sloped to a  $\frac{1}{4}$ -inch section of tubing soldered at the discharge end. Rubber tubing was connected to the metal nipple, providing a lead into the sampling well. Each pan was filled with sand and gravel as follows: The bottom layer, comprising  $\frac{1}{4}$  of the pan volume, was filled with  $\frac{1}{4}$ -inch to  $\frac{1}{4}$ -inch gravel; the next layer,  $\frac{3}{8}$  of the pan volume, was filled with  $\frac{1}{16}$ -inch to  $\frac{1}{8}$ -inch gravel; the remainder of the pan was



FIGURE 4. Sampling wells in place









FIGURE 11. Replacing access window



FIGURE 12. Dike joint detail

29



filled with  $\frac{1}{20}$ -inch to  $\frac{1}{20}$ -inch sand (Fig. 9). The filled pans were slid into the tunnels and packed into place (Fig. 10). Field soil was used as packing to insure complete soil-sand contact. The clearance space between pan and caisson was backfilled and the access window bolted on after leading the sampling tube through it (Fig. 11).

The spreading basins were formed from 14-gauge metal sheets, 24inch by 120-inch, bolted together to form a dike (Fig. 12). The dikes were set into circular trenches which were backfilled and mounted to prevent seepage under the dikes (Fig. 13). The dikes extend 14 inches above the ground surface (Fig. 14). To minimize lateral water flow, earth dikes, 25 feet square, were built around each test basin.

Figure 15 shows a plan of the test basins as well as the layout of the sampling points.

Modifications of the existing piping system at the Lodi Sewage Treatment Plant were necessary to convey the plant effluent to the elevated storage tanks (Fig. 2). These tanks are four in number, of 5,000 gallon capacity, and are 15 feet above ground. Enough head is available so that a gravity feed from the storage tanks to the spreading basins is possible. Each tank is connected through a 6-inch manifold to a 4-inch diameter house connection transite sewer pipe leading directly to the basins. Originally, two 1-inch by  $\frac{8}{5}$ -inch water meters measured the amount of liquid spread on each basin and cattle feed float valves were used to maintain constant liquid depth. These devices for metering liquid flow and maintaining constant head soon proved unsatisfactory. They were removed and a manually operated intermittent liquid application system was used. A small stilling well was set into each basin so that measurements of the liquid depth could be made with a hook gage.

To provide primary effluent for spreading purposes an elevated 3,000gallon sedimentation tank was built. This was operated on a fill and draw basis as needed.

During the summer of 1951 four additional spreading basins were constructed for studying percolation rates. These are identical to those already described except that no sampling facilities were provided.

A flow diagram of the sewage treatment plant and of the spreading basin facilities is shown in Figure 16.





# EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

# Operation of the Spreading Basins

Using the facilities described above it was possible to spread sewage which had received different degrees of treatment on eight spreading basins. Measurements of the rate of percolation could be made on each basin. Four of the basins were equipped with sampling facilities so that samples of the percolating liquid could be collected for bacteriolog ical and chemical analysis at depths of 1, 2, 4, 7, 10 and 13 feet below the ground surface

The method of operation was to flood a basin to a depth of at least half a foot and measure the liquid surface elevation in the stilling we by means of a hook gage. Daily readings of the surface elevation were made and more test limit any readings of the surface elevation were made and more test liquid added periodically to maintain an average depth of not less than half a foot. Several days prior to the end of the spreading period, liquid additions were stopped so that the basin surface would be free of water on the last day of the spreading period. After a resting period during which the basin surface was allowed to dry, the cycle of spreading and resting was repeated.

Following a preliminary series of spreading cycles during the summe of 1950, when only four basins were in use, a number of operating val iables were selected for more complete investigation. These included th effect on percolation rates and on the penetration of bacteriological and chemical pollution of (1) the nature of the liquid being spread, viz fresh water, sewage treatment plant final effluent, and settled sewage (2) the length of the spreading period, ranging from one week up to several months; (3) the length of the resting period, ranging from tw days to a week; and (4) changes in the basin's surface, including space ing, the use of a sand cover, and the application of a soil stabilizer.

These detailed studies began in January, 1951, and continued unt June, 1952. The operating schedules are shown in Table 6.

#### **Collection of Samples**

Samples were collected from each sampling point about once a wee during each spreading period. About 150 ml were collected in a steril bottle for bacteriological analysis and portions of 500 ml were collected for chemical analysis. All samples were packed into an insulated box iced and shipped to the Project laboratory. The samples were not mor than six hours old when received for analysis.

#### **Bacteriological Analysis**

During the early part of this work the bacteriological examination consisted of the total plate count and the confirmed test for coliforn group organisms (12). It soon became apparent that the results of the 37 degree C. standard agar plate count were highly variable and o little significance. For this reason that analysis was discontinued. To supplement the test for coliform organisms a test for fecal streptococci (13) was used. The concentration of fecal streptococci, particularly in the final effluent and the percolated waters, was so low that this test proved to be of little value. Hence assessment of the bacteriological purity of the water relied on the most probable number of coliform group

ñ	ù	ŝ		
ł	l	à	i	
ŝ	C	c	١	
ŝ	1	d	Ċ.	
3	į.		ł	

# OPERATING SCHEDULE OF SPREADING BASINS, LODI, CALIFORNIA

.

Remarks		Basin spaded at end of each cycle	Basin spaded before spreading started	Basin spaded at end of each cycle	Basin spaded before spreading started	Surface covered with 3" sand 1" sand replaced All sand removed Kriium applied 1#/100 sq. ft.	Basin spaded before spreading started	Basin spaded before spreading started	Basin spaded before spreading started
Resting period—days	~ ~ ~	0 1 1 1	00	~ ~ ~ ~	8 2 2	~~~~	20	00	0
Spreading period—days	7 14 14	7 7 14 continuous	continuous continuous	7 7 41 11 11	7 14 14	7 7 4 4 1 4 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1 4 1	7 continuous	continuous continuous	continuous
Liquid spread	final effluent final effluent settled sewage	final effuent final effuent final effuent settled sewage	final effluent final effluent	fresh water fresh water fresh water final effluent	settled sewage settled sewage settled sewage	settled sewage settled sewage settled sewage settled sewage settled sewage	settled sewage final effluent	settled sewage settled sewage	settled sewage
Number of cycles	16 7 4	12 9 7		12 9 7 3 9	1-4 vî	13 12 1 1	19		
of run Finish	11/51 3/52 6/52	6/51 11/51 3/52 6/52	8/51 6/52	6/51 11/51 2/52 6/52	11/51 1/52 6/52	$12/51 \\ 2/52 \\ 3/52 \\ 5/52 \\ 6/52$	2/52 6/52	7/51	. 6/52
Length e	3/51 11/51 3/52	1/51 7/51 11/51 3/52	4/51 8/51	1/51 7/51 11/51 2/52	8/51 11/51 2/52	7/51 1/52 3/52 4/52 5/52	6/51 3/52	- 5/51 8/51	2/52
Basin	A	B	C	D	A'	B'	c'	D'	

WASTE WATER RECLAMATION

1012.0035

# **Chemical Analysis**

Relatively complete chemical analyses were made on all samples. The alyses included dots analyses included determinations of four forms of nitrogen-ammol nitrite, nitrate, and organic; the anions—boron, chloride, phospate, fate, and sulfide and the potassium fate, and sulfide; and the cations—boron, chloride, phospus sodium. The alkalinity sodium. The alkalinity, conductivity, pH, BOD, and dissolved oxy were also determined. To check the accuracy of the separate determined tions on any one sample tions on any one sample, a balance was made of the sums of the and the cations. From the life and the cations. From the difference between these sums a percent difference was calculated ence was calculated. A percent difference less than five was consider

# Measurement of Percolation Rates

The differences between daily liquid level readings as measured book gage gave the groce daily liquid level readings as measured by hook gage gave the gross percolation. These results were expressed acre-feet per acre per day, or more simply, as feet per day. A weat reporting station maintained at the Lodi Sewage Treatment Plant P vided data on evaporation and rainfall. Applying a correction factor of the daily net rainfall for the daily net rainfall or evaporation to the daily gross percolat gave the daily net percolation gave the daily net percolation.

# 1. Bacteriological Analyses

#### RESULTS

The average results of the determinations of the most probable  $n^{\text{um}}$ MPN) of coliform group determinations of the most probable 7. The set of the determination of the most probable  $n^{\text{um}}$ (MPN) of coliform group organisms are presented in Table 7. The mode have the average values of the most probable in Table 7. The mode have the average values of the presented in Table 1. The mode have the average values of the presented in Table 1. The mode have the average values of the presented in Table 1. The presented is the presented is the presented in Table 1. The presented is the presented is the presented in Table 1. The presented is the presented is the presented in Table 1. The presented is the presented is the presented is the presented in Table 1. The presented is the presented in Table 1. The presented is th results are the average values obtained from 50 to 80 individual analy made between January 1057 made between January, 1951, and June, 1952. In Table 8 is showl further breakdown of the data and June, 1952. In Table 10 spreading that further breakdown of the data obtained during the spreading that effluent on Basins A. B and G obtained during the spreading that effluent on Basins A, B and C. The data in Table 8 indicate was that an approve to eight months of C. until three to eight months after the beginning of spreading was the an appreciable penetration of each the beginning of spreading denth of four fuel an appreciable penetration of colliform organisms to a depth of four for With only two exceptions on D With only two exceptions on Basin A (one-foot and four-foot depth did the average MPN for the 6 did the average MPN for the first period fail to conform to the Uni States Public Health Service for the first period fail to conform to the drink States Public Health Service bacteriological standards for the first period fail to conform to the drinks for the first period fail to conform to the drinks and for the second period fail to conform to the drinks and for the second period. water. During the second period, samples collected at depths up to for drinking average colliform. feet had average coliform counts higher than these acceptable drinking water. The samples for the samples for

drinking water. The samples from greater depths remained satisfacto From Table 7 it is clean that it is greater depths remained satisfacto From Table 7 it is clear that the change from final effluent to set wage or from fresh water to change from final effluent in an increase metration of the set of the change from final effluent in an increase metration of the set of the change from final effluent in an increase metration of the set of the se sewage or from fresh water to final effluent did not result in an increativally result of coliform or penetration of coliform organisms. On Basins A and B the change with a doce the decreased tually resulted in a decreased penetration. This is probably associated and the decreased rate of pened to the decreased rat

with a decreased rate of percolation. A definite inverse relationship between sample depth and colifo a depth of count is demonstrated in Figure 17. It will be noted the average or ponding vol. at a depth of two feet in Basins A and C were greater than the corr ponding values at one foot. This is and C were greater than the corr tween coliform. ponding values at one foot. This break in the inverse relationship tween coliform count and doubt tween coliform count and depth was due to the existence of channing the filtration lead the surface of the surf which tended to lead the surface water directly to the pan, thus minim the existence of effects of the surface water directly to the pan, thus minim ing the filtration effects of the soil. Further corroborative exidence this report the existence of channels in these basins is offered in another section
#### TABLE 7

SPREADING BASING, LODI, CHARTONIAN											
	Average MPN per 100 ml										
	Basir	n: A	E	<b>,</b>	С	)					
Depth in feet	Liquid applied										
	Final effluent	Settled sewage	Final effluent	Settled sewage	Final effluent	Fresh water	Final effluent				
Surface	179x10 <sup>3</sup>	4140x10 <sup>8</sup>	188x10 <sup>3</sup>	5700x10 <sup>3</sup>	188x10 <sup>3</sup>	232.	164x10 <sup>3</sup>				
1	1.2	1.6	482.	20.	148.	1.6	0.2				
2	285.	32.	5.6	0	305.						
4	2.1	0.6	0.5	0	2.0						
7	0	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0				
10	0	0	0.1	0	0.1						
13			0	0	0.3	0	0				

# MPN OF COLIFORM ORGANISMS AS A FUNCTION OF DEPTH IN FOUR SPREADING BASINS, LODI, CALIFORNIA

# TABLE 8

MPN OF COLIFORM ORGANISMS AT DIFFERENT PERIODS AS A FUNCTION OF DEPTH IN THREE SPREADING BASINS, LODI, CALIFORNIA

		Average	MPN per 100	ml		
	Basir	n:* A	I	3	(	,
Depth in feet	4/11/51- 12/6/51	12/27/51- 2/29/52	1/14/51- 7/29/51	11/9/51- 2/29/52	4/2/51- 7/29/51	11/9/51- 2/29/52
Surface	82x10 <sup>3</sup>	248x10 <sup>3</sup>	163x10 <sup>3</sup>	223x10 <sup>3</sup>	62x10 <sup>3</sup>	307x10 <sup>3</sup>
1	2.7	0	0	950.	0	235.
2	0.9 558.		0.2	10.3	0.1	573.
4	1.8	38.	0.1	0.9	0	3.2
7	0	0	0	0.4	0	0.3
10	0	0	0	0.2	0	0.1
13			0	0	0	0.6

\* Final effluent applied throughout test period.

ese ila, ul ren na ser red

y a in her tor tor

ber ese ses nal ere is) ted for ry led ac

rn n es be els is of



1012.0038

# 2. Chemical Analyses

The chemical data were collected principally during four periods: The summer of 1950, the winter-spring seasons of 1951, the fall of 1951, and the spring of 1952. For purposes of convenience the results of the first three periods are presented in a summary table (Table 9) whereas those of the last are given separately (Table 10). The data in Table 9 are shown graphically in Figures 18 and 19.



FIGURE 18. Cation concentrations as a function of depth in three spreading basins, Lodi, California

1012.0039

-
0
ш
-
8
-

# ANALYSES OF PERCOLATING LIQUIDS IN FOUR

			WASTE 1	WATER	RECLAN	ATION	
	•	HCO3	216. 223. 210. 214.	169. 193. 196.	108. 236. 208. 231.	214. 248 266. 289. 232. 229. 268	137. 193. 172. 162.
		PO4	12.5 0 1.0 0.8	50.53 0.53	0000	9.1 0 1.4 1.0 0.0	2.5 1.6 0 0
		NO <sub>3</sub> -N	2.5 5.8 4.3 8.0	0.00 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01	8.0.0 8.0 8.0 8.0	1.8 2.1 1.3 3.3 3.3 8 6.3	0.4 1.2 1.0 1.3
		N-2ON	0.9 0.1 0.1	0.4 0.1	0000	000000	1.000
-1951		SO4	26.9 24.5 31.9 28.0	29.9 28.5 34.7	38.2 28.0 39.0 41.3	33.4 31.4 32.3 29.1 32.5 26.3 26.3 37.1	17.4 19.1 29.3 17.0
IA,* 1950	udd	CI	71.0 58.9 65.6 66.9	70.4 66.1 62.0	57.9 56.5 64.5 66.7	65.9 73.6 64.5 70.0 69.3 69.3 60.0 70.0	32.0 31.4 42.6 32.6
CALIFORN		NH3-N	5.1 0 0 8	5.9 1.4 0	0000	6.9 0.4 0 0 0 0 0	1.6
IS, LODI,		Mg	18.4 20.2 14.8 18.1	17.3 15.1 16.1	13.5 21.6 15.6 15.3	16.9 10.8 15.6 12.2 13.6 15.5 15.1	15.9 14.9 4.5 6.8
NG BASIN		Ca	38.4 31.5 38.8 38.8 35.1	31.5 29.0 37.1	33.9 27.3 34.1 45.9	29.6 33.1 30.7 38.2 33.7 33.3 43.3	22.3 20.7 35.1 19.7
SPREADI		K	12.7 8.2 7.8 10.9	10.5 7.7 6.2	6.9 4.2 4.5	11.2 12.9 10.4 5.9 5.0 4.6	4.1 6.5 5.5 2.4
VERAGE KI		Na	63.7 65.0 66.1 66.1	70.0 56.1 56.8	58.0 64.0 61.8 60.0	66.2 67.2 62.1 65.1 61.2 60.7 69.9	32.6 34.5 46.5 36.3
æ		Depth in feet	Surface	Surface 2 2	4 7 10 13	Surface 1 2 4 4 7 10 10	Surface 1 13
		Basin	A	B	•	0	Dd

1012.0040

TABLE 10

.

· Basins A. B and C spread with final emuent, Basin D spread with itesu water.

# AVERAGE RESULTS OF CHEMICAL ANALYSES OF PERCOLATING LIQUIDS IN FOUR SPREADING BASINS, LODI, CALIFORNIA,\* 1952

Tasm     Depth in feet     Na     K     Ca     Mg     NHr-N     Cl     SO.     NO-N						No. of the second s						時時の時間	~
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	basın	Depth in feet	Na	К	Ca	Mg	N-iHN	CI	SO4	N-20N	NO <sub>3</sub> -N	PO4	HC
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	A **	Surface	81.5	17.2	22.5	30.8	21.6	67.1	29.4	0	1.4	20.2	28
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$		I	113.9	15.1	32.8	23.4	1.1	70.1	25.7	0	7.1	1.0	30
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$		63 +	118.9	13.2	27.2	19.2	1.9	68.3 219.6	35.0	00	4.8	3.1	το το 
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		ħ	0.011				ŗ	0 11	10.01	c	1 9	6 06	8
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	B	Surface	86.4	19.3	28.6	32.8	2.6	79.4	19.4 9.4	00	2.5	1.1	6 60
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		- 6	80.4	13.4	27.1	20.5	0.6	64.1	9.4	0	2.4	1.0	3
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$		10	74.6	4.5	32.6	. 15.1	1.1	70.0	16.9	0	0.0	00	2 2
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		13	62.6	4.3	37.7	24.1	2.9	6.09	18.9	0	8.7	0	5
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	c	Surface	SO 0	13.1	18.3	25.4	15.7	68.6	28.0	0.1	1.3	11.6	26
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		I	72.8	14.9	17.4	22.0	10.3	70.2	15.5	0	0	10.8	5
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		6	70.5	14.3	20.9	27.3	16.4	65.7	6.1	0	0	13.6	~
$D_{} \begin{bmatrix} 7 & 70.8 & 15.2 & 21.9 & 20.2 & 3.7 & 60.1 & 9.8 & 0 & 14.2 & 4.1 \\ 10 & 75.6 & 9.2 & 18.0 & 13.0 & 3.2 & 58.8 & 14.0 & 0 & 17.9 & 0.7 \\ 13 & 70.5 & 4.2 & 31.3 & 21.8 & 0.6 & 65.1 & 16.2 & 0 & 8.0 & 1.0 \\ 11 & 71.3 & 12.8 & 23.4 & 18.5 & 5.3 & 69.7 & 27.2 & 0.2 & 1.0 & 8.9 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 29.6 & 12.9 & 0.9 & 62.0 & 20.3 & 0 & 9.1 & 0.1 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 29.6 & 12.9 & 22.8 & 62.0 & 22.5 & 0 & 9.0 & 0.1 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 29.6 & 12.9 & 22.8 & 62.0 & 20.9 & 0.1 & 0.1 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 29.6 & 12.9 & 0.9 & 0.0 & 9.0 & 0.0 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 29.6 & 12.9 & 0.2 & 0.2 & 1.0 & 8.9 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 29.6 & 12.9 & 0.9 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 20.4 & 12.8 & 2.8 & 62.0 & 22.5 & 0 & 9.0 & 0.1 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 20.4 & 12.8 & 0.9 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 60.0 & 22.5 & 0 & 9.0 & 0.0 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 60.0 & 22.5 & 0 & 0 & 0.0 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 60.0 & 22.5 & 0 & 0 & 0.0 \\ 14 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 60.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 14 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 14 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 60.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 14 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 15 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 \\ 10 & 60.8 & 60.8 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 & 0.0 $		4	72.2	15.2	19.0	21.4	15.0	60.9	16.6	0	0	9.1	24
$D_{} \begin{bmatrix} 10 & 75.6 & 9.2 & 18.0 & 13.0 & 3.2 & 58.8 & 14.0 & 0 & 1.0 \\ 13 & 70.5 & 4.2 & 31.3 & 21.8 & 0.6 & 65.1 & 16.2 & 0 & 8.0 & 1.0 \\ N_{} & Surface & 79.1 & 12.8 & 23.4 & 18.5 & 5.3 & 69.7 & 27.2 & 0.2 & 1.0 & 8.9 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 29.6 & 12.9 & 0.9 & 62.0 & 30.3 & 0 & 8.1 & 0.1 \\ 13 & 60.8 & 3.7 & 29.6 & 12.9 & 0.9 & 0.0 & 9.0 & 0.1 & 0.1 \\ \end{bmatrix}$		2	70.8	15.2	21.9	20.2	3.7	60.1	9.8	0	14.2	4.1	N -
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		10	75.6	9.2	18.0	13.0	3.2	58.8	14.0	0	6.11	1.0	- (
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		13	70.5	4.2	31.3	21.8	9.0	65.1	16.2	0	8.0	1.0	2
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Ē	Surface	1.97	12.8	23.4	18.5	5.3	69.7	27.2	0.2	1.0	8.9	0
13 69 8 3.7 29.6 14.8 2.8 62.0 22.5 0 9.0 0.1		1	71.3	12.2	24.1	20.9	0.0	62.0	30.3	0	8.1	2.1	0
		13	69.8	3.7	29.6	14.8	2.8	62.0	22.5	0	9.0	0.1	10

WASTE WATER RECLAMATION

1012.0041

From the data it is apparent that quantitative chemical changes in the liquid during percolation were few. Among the cations, calcium magnesium and sodium remained relatively constant down to a depth of thirteen feet. The lack of change in the concentrations of these ion may be explained by the setting up of equilibrium conditions between





the percolating liquid and the clay minerals of the soil. Since the cation concentration in the liquid which was applied remained relatively constant, the establishment of a base exchange equilibrium among the exchangeable bases in the liquid and solid phases of the system resulted in the absence of change in ionic concentration.

The cation, potassium, however, decreased by about 50 percent during percolation of the liquid through thirteen feet of soil. The fixing of potassium in a nonexchangeable form on certain clay minerals would account for this.

Ammonia was completely removed within four feet. This was caused by both physical and biological factors. A base exchange of the ammonium ion for hydrogen ions, or other cations, adsorbed on the clay minerals would account for part of the ammonia loss. The remainder disappeared through the agency of the flora indigenous to the soil which either incorporated ammonia nitrogen in cell substance or oxidized it to nitrites and nitrates.

Among the anions, chlorides remained unchanged. Sulfates increased by about 40 percent, an increase which was probably due to the oxidation of sulfur from organic sources such as the amino acids, cystine, cysteine and methionine present in sewage protein. Inasmuch as aerobic conditions existed in the soil, a favorable environment for oxidative reactions was provided.

A comparable increase in the bicarbonate ion concentration was also noted. As with the sulfates the existence of aerobic conditions would be conducive to the breakdown of organic compounds to carbon dioxide and water. At the pH of the soil the greater portion of the carbon dioxide produced would be recovered as the bicarbonate ion.

As a result of nitrification, nitrate concentration increased by several hundred percent during the percolation process. The nitrogen available in the form of ammonia and nitrites plus the presence of oxygen would lead to conditions favorable to the biological oxidation of reduced forms of nitrogen. Surface nitrites rapidly disappeared. This is consistent with the appearance of nitrates. Since the equilibrium concentration of nitrite is much smaller than that of nitrate, it is expected that the reaction would proceed to the right and that nitrate rather than nitrite ions would accumulate.

Like the nitrites, phosphate ions disappeared during the first foot of vertical water travel. This may have been due to an isomorphous replacement of hydroxyl ions in the elay lattice (14), or to a biological removal of dissolved phosphates. Phosphate phosphorus is readily available to bacteria which require this element for both energy transformations and cell synthesis. Since available evidence indicates that the uppermost few feet of soil are the most active biologically, significant removals of soluble phosphate are to be expected.

The data in Table 10 show that the concentration of sodium, potassium, calcium, magnesium, chloride, sulfate, nitrite and bicarbonate ions varied very little from beginning to end of the time of the study. The ionic concentrations of ammonia, nitrate and phosphate were different. Since changes in the concentrations of these ions were associated with biological activity, this result was to be expected after long spreading. The differences were most marked in Basin C which was under continuous submergence. Ammonia and phosphate penetrated to greater depths while

nitrate accumulation did not begin higher than four feet below surface This more had not begin higher than four feet below surface. This may have been due to increased numbers of micro-org isms developing further from the surface as the organic material cumulated in the cumulated in the soil. As conditions grew favorable to heterotrop organisms at another the soil of the surface as the organic methods of the organic methods of the surface as the organic methods of the surface as the organic methods of organisms at greater depths, the onset of nitrification, an autotrop process, was delayed. Stated differently, as the total amounts of nitro and phosphorus increased due to long spreading, the rate of concent tion change in towner.

tion change in terms of vertical distance traveled was slower. The samples cell The samples collected from the two foot depths in Basins A and ad concentrations of had concentrations of ammonia and phosphate not consistent with explanations given al explanations of ammonia and phosphate not consistent the prese of channels leading from the vidence presented later shows the prese of channels leading from the surface directly to the sampling pans. I data on coliform concerted data on coliform concentration also indicated the presence of chant leading to the pape of the leading to the pans at the two-foot depth in Basins A and C.

The biochemical oxygen demand (BOD) of the percolating liquere never greater the second demand (BOD) of the percolating ansidera were never greater than 5.0 ppm and the average BOD was consideral lower. From Table 11, 11, 10, ppm and the average BOD was of analy lower. From Table 11, which shows the results of one series of analy on Basin C, it is clean that on Basin C, it is clear that no significant variations in BOD occurred different depths. Data call different depths. Data collected on the BOD of the liquid on the ba surface as a function of the surface as a function of time of day were not conclusive and are presented here

The dissolved oxygen (DO) varied with depth in an unexpected with depth in an unexpect Figure 20 shows the average of about 15 sets of results. After decrease to a minimum at a double of about 15 sets of results. to a minimum at a depth of about 15 sets of results. After device considered the most active about two feet, that is, the zone which considered the most active biologically, the dissolved oxygen conc tration rose to a second tration rose to a secondary peak and then fell off. The difference betwee Basin D which was speed and then fell off. The difference between the secondary peak and then fell off. Basin D which was spread with fresh water and Basins A, B and which were spread with fresh water and Basins A, B and Basins A, which were spread with final effluent is significant. Biological activity which utilized oxygen and effluent is significant. which utilized oxygen and accounted for the decrease in dissolv oxygen, depended upon once accounted for the decrease in dissolv oxygen, depended upon organic matter as a source of food and energy where the organic load; Where the organic loading was low, as in Basin D, the oxygen utility was low and the document of the main of the document of t tion was low and the decrease in dissolved oxygen relatively sma where the organic loading where the organic loading was comparatively high, as in Basins A, and C, the decrease in discussion comparatively high, as in Basins and C, the decrease in dissolved oxygen was great.

pth in feet	- A3 A	FUNCTI	ON OF	DEPTH	IN BAS	IN C	
			q	pm BOD			
	3.08	3.00	1.12	4.82	1.78	1.12	
	1.00	1.64	2.04	0.96	1.50	1.24	1.86
	1.64	2.56	0.60	0.88	2.50	0.66	

1.36

1.60

0.96

0.60

1.64

1.04

2.

1.

1.

1.

2.

1.6

1.24

< 0.50

1.66

3.58

2.54

1.66

# TABLE 11 BOD

1012.0044

2.40

2.68

2.68

2.36

De

1 ......

2 .....

4 .....

7\_

10\_





1012.0045

The secondary increase in dissolved oxygen concentration is difficult to explain. The more typical curve of dissolved oxygen as a function of depth would show a rapid decrease in dissolved oxygen in the first few feet below the soil surface (as in Figure 20) followed by a gradual de crease to zero rather than an increase and subsequent decrease which was observed (15). There is no known method whereby oxygen can be produced by living organisms in the absence of light so that a physica explanation of the observed phenomenon is required. It may be sug gested that the secondary rise in dissolved oxygen concentration was due to a diffusion of oxygen through the unflooded soil surrounding the basin. Quite probably the increase is an artifact associated with the method of basin construction and operation.

Surface dissolved oxygen concentration varied with the time of day and was in direct relationship with sunlight and/or temperature. Figure 21 shows that a maximum surface dissolved oxygen was produced between three and four o'clock in the afternoon. This hour corresponded to the time of maximum daily temperature and maximum algae growth The data indicate also a correlation between liquid spread and oxyger production. The final effluent spread basin, Basin C, had a peak dis solved oxygen concentration about five times that of Basin D' which was spread with settled sewage. At least two factors were responsible for the difference. First, the increased organic load in the settled sewage tended to produce high numbers of heterotrophic bacteria which in turn had a high rate of oxygen utilization so that the oxygen produced by the algae would be used up at a rapid rate. This resulted in relatively small amounts of excess oxygen. Second, the presence of large amounts of organic material favored the heterotrophic development of facultative autotrophic algae resulting in more oxygen utilization and less oxyger production. Stated more simply, it can be said that algae which are able to live either by the use of carbon dioxide and the energy of sunligh or by the use of preformed organic compounds, in the presence of large concentrations of organic material used the preformed organic compounds in preference to going through a photosynthetic process. The phenomenon of decreased oxygen production in the treatment of high organic loadings has been observed elsewhere, particularly in the study of oxidation pond operation (16).

The data on pH and conductivity are not tabulated. The pH varied erratically between 6.5 and 7.5. No correlation between sample depth and pH could be seen. The conductivity ranged from 0.55 to 0.70 millimhos per centimeter. Again no correlation between depth and conductivity was observed.

# 3. Percolation Rate Analyses

Percolation rates as a function of time are shown graphically in Figures 22 through 35. The actual daily variations in percolation rates on the basins which were operated intermittently, i.e., A, B, D, A', B', and C', are presented in Figures 22 through 27. Average rates of percolation on all basins are given in Figures 28 through 35. The average rates are those which include resting as well as spreading time in any given cycle. For example, the average rate of percolation for a two week cycle (one week spreading—one week resting) was calculated from the mean

46



daily rate of percolation for the spreading period of seven days by multiplying it by a factor of 7/14. Similarly, when the spreading cycle was three weeks long (two weeks spreading—one week resting) the mean observed percolation rate for the spreading period was multiplied by 14/21.

As mentioned previously all reported percolation rates were corrected for rainfall and evaporation. They are expressed as acre-feet per acre per day or more conveniently as feet per day.

The curves of daily variations in percolation rates on intermittently operated basins are generally quite similar. The early curves are of a characteristic "S" shape frequently reported in the literature (17). Gradually the curves became more flattened so that the change from high percolation rate on the first spreading day to low percolation rate on the last spreading day approached a straight line function. It will be noted that basin resting was almost always associated with high first day percolation rates.

The high first day rate is related directly to soil drying. It is well known (18) that dehydration of clay soils results in an increase in cohesive forces between clay particles. This type of aggregation has been ascribed to the formation of cation linkages between clay particles, or to oxygen bonds. Regardless of the explanation for this effect it is agreed that as a soil is progressively dehydrated aggregates are formed. Organic matter is also responsible for aggregate formation. In both instances, however, dehydration is essential to the formation of aggregates. Since aggregate formation is closely correlated with percolation rate it follows that an increase in the degree of aggregation will lead to an increase in percolation rate. Neal (19), for example, found that the single most important factor affecting the initial infiltration during rainstorms was the soil moisture content.

The data obtained from the intermittently operated basins are consistent with the theory of the importance of drying on aggregate formation and percolation rate improvement, because:

(1) Higher first day percolation rates were obtained during the summer and fall when the surface moisture content was reduced to about 5 percent than during the winter and spring when surface moisture seldom fell below 18 percent. Drying below the permanent wilting point is particularly beneficial to the percolation rate (20). The permanent wilting point of the soil at Lodi was at a moisture content of 8 percent.

(2) Surface spading, which among other things resulted in greater drying than on unspaded surfaces, produced high first day rates of percolation.

(3) During the summer of 1951 Basin A, which had a volunteer growth of weeds covering as much as 80 percent of the basin surface, had first day percolation rates as high as Basin B which was being spaded regularly. The loss of surface moisture by plant evapo-transpiration and evaporation through the soil broken up by root channels and decaying plant residues produced surface moisture contents as low as those obtained by spading. The favorable effects of grasses on percolation rates have been reported by several authors (21, 22).



1012.0049







<sup>52</sup> 



1012.0053



1012.0054

The rapid decrease in percolation rate after the first day was due to a combination of factors: the reversal of cementation and aggregate formation, soil pore clogging by microbial products, and possibly, the decrease in hydraulic gradient. Although the cohesive forces between oriented clay particles generally produce stable aggregates, high rates of aggregate reversibility can be accounted for by the temperature of dehydration and the continuous application of water during the spreading period. Among the end products of microbial metabolism in soils are slimes and gums which, in proper concentration and after dehydration, increase the rate of percolation. However, when excessive concentrations of the slimes and gums are present pore sealing can result (17, 23). Another possible reason for the rapid decrease in percolation rate is the decrease in surface liquid depth during the spreading period. The available evidence indicates that this was not of primary importance since changes in head between a few inches up to a foot could not be correlated with percolation rate variations. On the other hand, when the spreading period was increased from one to two weeks, which made it possible to maintain greater head for a longer period of time, the percolation rate decreased more gradually. Thus, an evaluation of the relative importance of the three above mentioned factors responsible for decreased percolation rates is not conclusive.

The percolation rate curves obtained from the spreading of fresh water, final effluent and settled sewage are all similar. One important difference among them must be noted: The rates of percolation of final effluent were higher than the rates of percolation of either fresh water or settled sewage. The low rate of fresh water percolation was due, in part, to the finer texture of the soil in Basin D which was spread with fresh water. Referring back to Tables 2 and 3, it will be seen that Basin D had an average effective size of 0.0055 mm, which was smaller by a factor of about 10 than the average effective sizes in other basins. The combined silt and clay content of Basin D was 35.5 percent, whereas in the other basins it was only about 20 percent. Although the presence of a relatively large proportion of fines could lead, on drying, to appreciable aggregate formation (18) it could, on rehydration and particle dispersion, lead to lower percolation rates. Furthermore, the lower concentration of cations in the fresh water as compared with the sewage effluents, and particularly the greater percentage of sodium among the cations in the fresh water, would lead to a greater degree of particle dispersion; hence, lower percolation rates (24, 25). Still a third factor was the absence of significant amounts of organic matter in the fresh water and the subsequent failure to produce stable aggregates cemented with organic matter. When the liquid being spread on Basin D was changed from fresh water to final effluent the increases in cation concentration and organic loading served to increase the percolation rate somewhat indicating more specifically that the low rates of percolation

were not due entirely to the soil texture. The rates of percolation of settled sewage were also consistently lower than the percolation rates of final effluent. This was not due to differences in inorganic composition between the liquids but rather to differences in organic and particulate composition. Since the BOD of the ences in organic and particulate sewage was 10 times as high as the BOD of the final effluent it settled sewage was 10 times as high as the BOD of the final effluent it appears that conditions were more conducive to greater slime and gum

Those basins to which settled sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all than basins on all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all than basins on all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all the sewage was applied generally had lower asons have all the sewage was applied generally had lower was spread. rates of percolation than basins on which final effluent was spread. The to show the off each discussed to the to show the off discussed to the total the discussed total total the discussed total tota reasons have already been discussed. Basins C' and B can be compared week spreading of applied liquid to show the effect of applied liquid on percolation rates. With a two average percolation cycle Basin C' which a two sewage had a week spreading cycle Basin C' and B can be had an average percolation rate of 0.152 f average percolation rate of 0.093 feet per day while Basin C' when the percolation rate Basin C' when the per day while Basin C' was rate of 0.153 feet per day. When the liquid applied to Basin C' was

balanced so that the net percolation rate increase was small. The low average rate of The low average rate of percolation rate increase was small. Issed. The relatively high percolation on Basin D has already been disting a comparatively high percolation on Basin D has already been disting the percolation of the percolation o cussed. The relatively high percolation on Basin D has already been as B, a comparable basin, was not a solution on Basin A, which unlike Basin growth of mable basin, was not B, a comparable basin, was not spaded, was related to the volunteer was reduced one previously mentioned by the weed growth growth of weeds previously mentioned. During 1952 the weed growth the unsuitability because of the unsuitability of the unsuitability of the second s was reduced considerably mentioned. During 1952 the weed ground the unsuitability of settled sewere of weed deaths during the winter me percolation rate of settled sewere of weed deaths during the winter the tagins the unsuitability of settled sewage as a substrate for weed growth. The similarly treate then fell to a lovel percolation rate then fell to a level comparable to that of other basins. Those basins

fields, particularly if they are cultivated when the soil is not well dried An increase in the length of the when the soil is not well dried operated have in the length of the An increase in the length of the spreading period on intermittently perated basins also served to the spreading period on intermittent  $T_{\text{weight}}^{\text{weight}}$ operated basins also served to increase the rate of percolation. opposing factors were acting simultaneously to produce this effect. First, submerger spreading period and the basin under the longer spreading period made it possible to have the basin under submergence for two-thirds instead it possible to have the basin under submergence for two-thirds instead of one-half of the total time in a the longer. This tended to make the possible to have the basin time in a the longer. single cycle. This tended to raise the average percolation rate. Second, degree of spreading period the longer spreading period made conditions conducive to a greater lation rate conditions conducive to a greater lation rate conditions conducive to a greater lation rate conditions conducive to a greater degree of microbial soil clogging. This tended to lower the actual perceduation and the spreading th lation rate during the spreading period. The two factors are closely The low of that the net percelation of the two factors are discussed at the low of the two factors are discussed at the low of the low of the two factors are discussed at the low of th

increase in the rate of water entry into a soil. In order to be effective, spading or other soil cultivation must be re-sated. Frequent cultivation peated. Frequent cultivation, especially with the heavy equipment gen the formation, may do more becaulty with the heavy equipment gen the formation and the may do more becaulty with the heavy equipment gen the formation and the may result in erally available, may do more harm than good since it may result in the soil culture of a plow par the formation of a plow pan or compact impervious stratum beneath fields pourface. Huberty (27 20) the soil surface. Huberty (27, 28) has warned of this danger in irrigated An increasing of the second structure of the second

Among the intermittently operated basins the most striking effect apart from the increase in percolation rate following drying, was that due to regular basin specific percolation rate following drying. due to regular basin spading. On Basins B and D the average rates of percolation over 12 two-week cycles were, respectively, 0.153 and ware basins 0.095 feet per day. For nine identical cycles during which these basins were spaded the average percolation rates increase roughly by 70 percent to 0.254 and 0.168 feet per day. Following the discontinuing of Basis D the percolation rate of D day. spading the percolation rate of Basin D fell off rapidly while that of Basin B fell more gradually Different D fell off rapidly while the effect Basin B fell more gradually. Pillsbury (26) has also noted the effect of hand cultivation and concluded that it results in only a temporary

A better picture of over-all percolation rate changes can be obtained om an examination of the from an examination of the average percolation rates. From Figures 28 through 35 it is possible. 28 through 35 it is possible to evaluate the effect of the operating varia-bles investigated.

production, hence, to greater pore sealing. McCalla (23) has also observed that large quantities and the soil and served that large quantities of organic matter may clog the soil and decrease permeability. The formation of the settled decrease permeability. The effect of the suspended solids in the settled sewage, 100 ppm, may be effect of the suspended solids in the settled sewage, 100 ppm, may have been also to clog the soil, but in a more mechanical fashion

# WASTE WATER RECLAMATION



1012.0057



FIGURE 29. Average percolation rate changes on Basin B

WASTE WATER RECLAMATION

58





1012.0059



FIGURE 32. Average percolation rate changes on Basin B'

WASTE WATER RECLAMATION







<sup>1012.0062</sup> 

changed from settled sewage to final effluent the percolation rate increased manyfold (Fig. 33). Conversely, when Basin B was changed from from from the large (Fig. 29) from final effluent to settled sewage the rate went down (Fig. 29).

The difference between a three day resting period and one lasting a Week was not appreciable. Basin A' (Fig. 31) on which this variable was studied presents a typical average percolation rate curve in which the effect of changing the length of the resting period cannot be detected. Since the extent of drying has been offered as an explanation for high in the extent of drying has been offered as an explanation for high initial percolation rates and subsequent high average rates of percolation, this finding may be considered inconsistent with theory. The effect of a short resting period was studied during the summer months when drying proceeded at a rapid rate so that even so short a resting period as three days could have produced beneficial results as marked as those given by a week's resting. If the variable had been studied under less favorable conditions during the wet season of the year, it is expected

A single spading on Basin A' increased the initial percolation rate that a significant difference would be noted. from 0.060 to 0.385 feet per day. The effect was not permanent since the rate down

rate decreased to the original value during the course of five cycles. Course Covering a basin with sand, as was done in Basin B' (Fig. 32), resulted in higher percolation rates over a longer period of time than was Possible on untreated surfaces. Unless the sand is replaced or cleaned often it often it appears that the beneficial effect is lost. Although Basin B' had an average percolation rate of 0.170 feet per day as compared with 0.093 on Basis of 0.170 feet per day as compared with 0.093 on Basin C' which was treated identically but did not have a sand cover, the noted the rates became the same by the end of the eleventh cycle. A replacement or removal of the same by the end of the eleventh of the percolation rate It rate. It appears that the filtering action of the sand no longer exerted a rate income rate increasing effect as the applied organic matter penetrated through the sand the sand and set up limiting conditions in the underlying soil.

Another variable was studied on Basin B'. This was the effect of the soil conditioner known as Krilium.\* Following the manufacturer's recommendation, an application of one pound per hundred square feet was used the basin surface and wetted used. The material was broadcast over the basin surface and wetted down. Following a day's drying, spreading was resumed. The evidence of two sectors and a day's drying, spreading was resumed. The lack of of two cycles of spreading indicates no effect of the material. The lack of benefit benefit may have been due to either the use of an unsuitable method of anniof application or it may indicate the unsatisfactory nature of Krilium in

The final operating variable to be reported is that of continuous basin submergence. Here again the differences between final effluent and settled improving percolation rates. settled sewage were clearly demonstrated (Figs. 34 and 35). The initial spreading of the sewage were clearly demonstrated (Figs. 34 and 35). spreading period on both Basins C and D' produced typical die away percolation rate curves. On the basin spread with settled sewage, Basin D', the J D', the die away was more rapid than on Basin C which was spread with final away was more rapid than on Basin C which was spread with final effluent. A brief resting period followed by basin spading restored the percolation rates to high levels. However, the curve of average average percolation rates to high levels. However, one first ob-tained Dericolation rate for Basin D' was similar to the one first obtained. Resting and spading for a second time followed by continuous spreading. spreading produced a third similar curve. It will be noted from Figure 35 that d 35 that the second and third submergence periods on Basin D' were

• Material supplied by the Monsanto Chemical Co., St. Louis, Missouri

T TANKE I I PSI PARTY I



1012.0064



65

FARMENT STRUCTURES

-80741

longer than the first, and also that the average percolation rates over the last two periods were higher than during the first. This indicates a beneficial result from a preliminary spreading, but that the effect is not long lasting when settled sewage is spread.

On Basin C, after the initial spreading period the decrease in percolation rate was erratic and associated more with accidental surface drying for short periods and the spreading of a small quantity of sewage sludge. On the whole, a high average rate of percolation was maintained for about 280 days of continuous submergence. This average rate was about 0.58 feet per day. It is significant that after the addition of sewage sludge the percolation rate fell from about 0.53 to slightly less than 0.20 feet per day. This gives further proof of the effect of high organic loadings, as in settled sewage, on the rate of percolation. As the organic matter was decomposed and disappeared, the percolation rate rose to the average value.

For a period of about 80 days Basin C' (Fig. 33) was spread continuously with final effluent. This basin had a high average percolation rate of about 0.60 feet per day. Basin B (Fig. 29) was continuously spread with settled sewage for a period of 70 days and produced a curve similar to those obtained on Basin D'.

From the data collected on these four basins spread continuously with settled sewage or final effluent, it is apparent that a preliminary spreading period followed by basin resting and spading produced percola-tion rates higher the task of the state of tion rates higher than those obtained by any other method studied. The importance of the preliminary or incubatory spreading has also been noted in meter been noted in water spreading work (21). Furthermore it is clear that the nature of the limited in work (21). Furthermore it is clear the the nature of the liquid being spread had a tremendous effect on the percolation rate. percolation rate. Final effluent with a near optimum organic and par-ticulate loading had here ticulate loading had higher percolation rates than either fresh water with a low organic had with a low organic loading or settled sewage with a high organic and particulate loading.

# 4. Tracer Studies

In an attempt to explain the unexpected degree of bacterial and emical penetration to the the unexpected degree of bacterial which chemical penetration to the two-foot level in Basins A and C, which results were described in results were described in preceding sections of this report, a study of the travel of tracer substance

This type of study is similar to that which can be made to measure the rection and velocity of and the to that which can be made to dve or salt the travel of tracer substances through the soil was made. direction and velocity of ground water flow by the use of a dye or salt tracer (29). Preliminary is tracer (29). Preliminary investigation showed that the dye fluorescein the did not pass freely through the soil but rather it was removed from the liquid containing it by adsorption on clay minerals. For this reason the

Boron, as sodium tetraborate, was first used as a tracer. It was chosen cause boron was present in a was first used as a tracer. It in negligible salt tracer method was selected. because boron was present in both the liquid and the soil in negligible front the moving quantity. An application of 1,000 ppm of boron was made and the <sup>moving</sup> was full front of boron, as the water containing it percolated through the soil, was followed by collecting sound was followed by collecting samples periodically at different depths. Boron enriched water was not observed enriched water was not observed at depths greater than two feet below the ground surface and the matter than two feet below at the 2-foot below at the surface and the surface at the surf the ground surface and the maximum concentrations of boron at the 2-foot level were much lower the 2-foot level were much lower than those which might have been expected

if the changes in concentration were due only to dilution. Subsequent laboratory work with Hanford fine sandy loam also demonstrated that soil can remove boron from high boron waters. It appears that the soil contains some constituent which is capable of fixing boron, thereby removing it from solution. The conclusion reached was that boron is unsatisfactory for use as a tracer in soils such as Hanford fine sandy loam containing appreciable quantities of clay. A possible application of this observation might be in the removal of boron from wastes such as wash water from the citrus industry by some as yet unidentified constituent of the soil.

As a result of the lack of success with fluorescein and boron as tracers, chlorides were finally tried. Sodium chloride, which is commonly used in tracer work, was considered unsatisfactory because of the high concentration of sodium ions which would be liberated in an aqueous solution. Large quantities of sodium ions in the presence of small quantities of other cations are known to result in a replacement of the divalent ions on the base exchange complex of the clay minerals of the soil, and to cause a subsequent particle dispersion and a decrease in percolation rate (25, 30). Since the Lodi soil contained a relatively high percentage of clay, roughly twenty percent, the effects of the addition of sodium chloride would be pronounced. If, instead of using sodium chloride as the sole source of the chloride ion, a mixture of chlorides were used this dispersion would be avoided. The chlorides which were used were sodium chloride, potassium chloride, calcium chloride, and magnesium chloride. The ratio of the cations in the applied chloride solution was the same as the ratio of cations in the liquid which was being spread. The average cation ratio of the final effluent, i.e., the ratio of milliequivalents per liter of sodium to potassium to calcium to magnesium, was 7 to 1 to 2 to 1.8. To maintain this ratio while providing 25 pounds of chloride ions required 22 pounds of sodium chloride, 3 pounds of potassium chloride, 9 pounds of calcium chloride, and 11 pounds of magnesium chloride. The salts were dissolved and mixed in final effluent in one of the elevated storage tanks, then spread on Basins A and C. Samples of the percolating liquid were regularly collected from the sampling pans at the one-, two-, and four-foot levels and analyzed for chlorides.

The runs on the two basins were made at different times with different quantities of applied chlorides.

Figures 36 and 37 present the data obtained. It is clear that the chloride enriched water reached the two-foot level in both basins sooner than the one-foot level. The presence of small channels such as those made by grass roots, or of a single large channel, possibly made by a gopher, would explain these results. Instead of percolating through two feet of soil the water passed from the surface almost directly to the sampling pan. That there was some filtering action is shown by the bacteriological data (Fig. 17). Although the coliform count at the two-foot level was high, it was very much less than in the surface liquid.

In any field spreading installation it appears that an allowance must be made for the possible presence of channels which might carry contamination or pollution to the ground water.



68



FIGURE 37. Chloride concentration as a function of hours after chloride application at 1, 2, and 4-foot levels in Basin C (455 ppm chlorides applied at O hour)

# 5. Studies of Soil Organic Matter

Samples of surface soil were collected periodically for analyses of organic carbon and nitrogen. The data are reported in Table 12. Before spreading, the untreated surface soil had an average of 1.05 percent of organic carbon and 0.0125 percent of organic nitrogen. The ratio of carbon to nitrogen was 84.

The data in Table 12 show that the carbon to nitrogen ratio decreased during the course of the spreading process to 10 or less. This ratio indicates a stable condition since it is approximately the ratio found in living organisms (15).

In previous sections of this report the importance of organic matter in soil clogging and aggregate formation were discussed. The data presented in Table 12 show that little difference in organic matter existed among the basins spread with fresh water, final effluent, or settled sewage. It should be noted, however, that most of the samples which were analyzed were collected during the resting period. If there were accumulations of organic matter during the spreading period, the material could have been oxidized while the basin was being rested. The data collected from Basin A during May, 1952, indicate increasing stability of organic matter as the resting period progressed.

Basin C which was under continuous submergence had relatively high concentrations of carbon and low concentrations of nitrogen. The carbon to nitrogen ratio was high so that the organic matter was not well stabilized. Nonetheless, the basin had high sustained percolation rates.

The data on soil organic carbon and nitrogen are inconclusive and generally not consistent with theoretical expectations. One important factor may account for this: Although the amounts of organic matter differ little with different applied liquids on a weight basis, they may be significantly different on a volume basis. The analyses made determined

69

	C/N	32.4 9.4 5.2 6.1 9.5		C/N	79.9 58.5 6.6
D	N%	0.021 0.10 0.090 0.15 0.12 0.12	D'	N.%	0.013 0.013 0.16
	76C	0.68 0.78 0.78 0.78 0.73 0.73		%C	1.04 0.76 1.05
	C/N	43.1 47.7 27.5	10	C/N	76.9 41.6 6.7 8.1 11.0
O	N%	0.013 0.030 0.079	C'	%N	0.013 0.019 0.11 0.13 0.10
	%C	0.56 1.43 2.14		%C	1.00 0.79 0.74 1.06 1.10
	C/N	34.5 8.5 9.1		C/N	88.4 7.7 11.1 12.1
В	Nº%	0.022 0.080 0.098	B'	%N	0.012 0.088 0.081 0.081
	%C	0.76 0.68 0.89		%C	1.06 0.68 0.90 1.45
	C/N	31.9 7.8 7.8 7.8 7.8 7.8 20.7 16.5 11.4 8.0 8.0 811.8		C/N	92.5 32.2 6.9 8.6 13.8 8.7
A	Nº%	0.032 0.11 0.14 0.070 0.073 0.073 0.073 0.12 0.12 0.12 0.12	A'	%N	0.012 0.027 0.14 0.11 0.13 0.13
	%Cttt	$\begin{array}{c} 1.02\\ 0.86\\ 1.36\\ 1.45\\ 1.45\\ 1.20\\ 1.37\\ 2.08\\ 2.08\end{array}$		%C	1.11 0.87 0.97 0.95 1.80 1.04
	Date	21 August 19517	E	Date	May 1951‡‡ 4 September 1951 8 February 1952 7 March 1952 6 May 1952* 4 May 1952* 4 June 1952*

ORGANIC MATTER IN SURFACE SOIL OF SPREADING BASINS ‡ TABLE 12

.

70

# WASTE WATER RECLAMATION

Samples taken while basin submerged.
Samples taken ub beginning of resting period.
Samples taken at end of resting period.
Percent carbon and nitrogen on a dry weight basis.
Arsamples of universed soff before spreading started.

the weights of organic carbon and nitrogen per unit weight of dry soil but dia but did not measure the volume occupied by the organic matter per unit volume of soil. Depending on the form of the organic matter, i.e., density, chemical composition, etc., the same weights of organic matter may pro-

# duce greatly different effects.

# 6. Studies of Nuisances

A. Odors. During the course of the spreading operation a daily record was kept of the odors associated with each basin. Sewage odors such as the odor of hydrogen sulfide were only occasionally observed. There seemed to be little difference in odor production between basins

On intermittently operated basins the algae which grew during the reading period. spread with final effluent and settled sewage. spreading period were partially decomposed during the resting period. This decomposed which were not

This decomposition produced mild characteristic odors which were not

Odor complaints were never received from the sewage plant operator who maintained a residence directly opposite and about 50 feet from the spreading the spreading area. From a private residence which was located about 200 vards for the spreading area. 200 yards from the spreading basins but which was in the direction of the provoition of the spreading basins but which was in the direction of

the prevailing winds from the basins, no complaints were received. It approach in the basins, no complaints were received. It appears likely that a large scale spreading operation, intermittently

operated, may produce sufficient odor problems to warrant control. Cop-Per sulfate a large scale spreading operation, incontrol. Copper sulfate which is frequently used to control algae (31) may be used. Since this Since this material is used to control algae in reservoirs, it may be used safely in a safely in a reclamation operation. Although copper is a toxic material, the concentration operation. the concentrations used to control algae are not considered dangerous. For example, in a reclamation operation, Although copper is a total angerous. For example, the standards for drinking water of the United States Public Health of Public Health Service state that the concentration of copper shall not exceed 2 exceed 3 ppm. The concentrations used to control algae are seldom greater than 0.5

Chlorine may also be used for algae control. This has the advantage er control Eurthermore, the over copper sulfate in not leaving a toxic residue. Furthermore, the

chlorine will act as a disinfecting agent, thereby reducing still more the It must be pointed out that the prevention of algae growth will result lowered convention of the prevention of the benefit derived danger of ground water contamination.

in lowered concentrations of surface dissolved oxygen. The benefit derived from the electronic of surface dissolved oxygen is probably more important than from the algae as an oxygen source is probably more important than the possible of the source is probably more interventions are suitthe possible odor nuisance. For that reason, if local conditions are suit-able, the algae of the algae of the second sec

able, the algae should be permitted to develop freely.

B. Insects. The spreading basins acted as mosquito breeding grounds. Surveys made by the Northern San Joaquin County Mosquito Abate-ment District ment District reported the presence of several mosquito species in appre-ciable number T ciable number. The species were Culex pipiens, Culex stigmatosoma and Culex target

During the summer of 1950 an attempt was made to control mosquito ceeding by the breeding by the use of mosquito fish, *Gambusia affinis*. Although the fish were able to use of mosquito fish, *Gambusia* the difficulty of handling were able to reduce the number of mosquitoes the difficulty of handling the fish in interaction of hospins and the unsuitability of highly the fish in intermittently operated basins and the unsuitability of highly

polluted waters as an environment for them made this method of control unsatisfactory.

Spraying with DDT in various formulations was tried. The simplest method of mosquito control was by the use of "toss-its," small gelatinlike balls which contain DDT with a water emulsifying agent. The "toss-its" were thrown into the basins and as the covering material dissolved, the DDT was liberated.

All of the work on mosquito control was done by representatives of the Northern San Joaquin County Mosquito Abatement District.

A survey was made during May, 1952, by Mr. William R. Kellen, Research Entomologist at the University of California. The insects which were collected from the spreading basins were classified as follows:

> Hemiptera Salidae : Gerridae : Corixidae :

Odonata Coenagriidae : Libellulidae :

Coleoptera Dytiscidae: Saldula interstitialis Gerris incognitus Corisella decolor Corisella inscripta

Enallågma sp. sp.

Berosus miles Berosus striatus Tropisternus lateralis

Culex tarsalis

Thermonectes basillaris Agabus disentigratus Agabus lutosus Hydroporus subpubescens Laccophilus aristernalis Hygrotus lutescens Hygrotus collatus

Hydrophilidae:

Diptera Psychodidae: Culicidae: Tendipedidae (\_\_\_\_Chironomi

Ephydridae:

# Borboridae:

Dolicopodidae:

endipedidae (= Chironomidae): Tendipes decorus

Psychoda alternata

Glyptotendipes barbipes Scatella laxa Scatella stagnalis

Scatella paludum Paracoenia bisetosa Ephydra riparia Leptocera fontinalis

It is interesting to note that these insects, in general, are the same as those which have been collected from oxidation ponds (32).

sp.

Of the species collected, *Psychoda alternata* and the various chironomidae have been known to be nuisances. Psychoda flies are particularly
associated with trickling filters. In the numbers found around the spreading basins no nuisances were created; however, the potentiality of the formation of nuisance conditions existed.

Mosquito breeding, unlike fly breeding, presents a real public health danger. The presence of conditions conducive to the development of mosquitoes may lead to the multiplication of malarial mosquitoes. Although no anopheline or malarial mosquitoes were collected, under other spreading conditions they may be found. Fortunately primary malaria is rarely found in California, and it may be suggested that spreading operations will lead to few new cases.

More important than the danger from malaria is that from encephalitis. A vector in the transmission of encephalitis is the mosquito, particularly *Culex tarsalis* (33). The presence of this species in and around the spreading basins indicates the existence of an unsafe situation. This is particularly true in California where mosquitoes have been implicated frequently in the transmission of both western equine and St. Louis encephalitis (34).

To summarize, insect nuisances are unlikely in spreading areas in spite of the presence of numerous insect species. Insect menaces to public health, i.e., mosquitoes, are to be expected unless adequate mosquito control operations are undertaken.

### DISCUSSION

At the spreading site in Lodi it was possible to study a number of aspects of the reclamation of water from sewage. Essentially, this included the methods of operating a reclamation project and the results which might be expected from such a project in terms of water reclamation and public health.

In order to evaluate the dangers connected with the use of sewage effluents in agriculture and industry much recent work has been done on the occurrence and survival of enteric organisms in water and soil (35). After an exhaustive study on the contamination of vegetables grown in sewage polluted soil, Rudolfs, Falk, and Ragotzkie concluded that vegetables can be grown without health hazard in polluted soils if appropriate precautions are taken (36).

Studies on the survival of various enteric organisms in soil have demonstrated that coliform bacteria do not survive long periods (37) and that pathogenic organisms, such as the typhoid bacillus, died out in soil within as short a time as two weeks (38).

The available literature indicates the possibility of the spread of disease through the use of sewage effluents although it has never been proven that disease was caused. The probability of the transmission of disease by means of sewage effluents used in agriculture appears small.

The present work has shown that a bacteriologically safe water, that is, a water which conforms to the United States Public Health Service bacteriological standards for drinking water can be produced by percolating settled sewage or final sewage treatment plant effluent through at least four feet of soil.

The reduction in coliform count is consistent with that reported in the literature. Calaway, Carrol, and Long (39) studied the removal of

bacteria in an intermittent sand filter of which the effective sand size was 0.31 mm. They found greatly reduced coliform counts after passing settled sewage through 30 inches of sand. Similar results were obtained in England by Allen, Brooks, and Williams (40) who found coliform reductions as high as 98 percent. Extrapolating from these data to sand sizes as small as those at Lodi leads to the conclusion that the coliform removals obtained in this study are as might have been anticipated.

The removal of coliform organisms was affected by the filtering action of the soil. Once removed from the liquid these organisms rapidly died out as a result of the unfavorable conditions of the environment and also because of the production of antagonistic substances by the normal soil flora (37).

Chemically, the water produced by the spreading operation differed little from the sewage effluent from which it was reclaimed. Unless the sewage contains toxic materials or high concentrations of undesirable elements such as chlorides, sulfates, sodium, boron, etc., the water reclaimed from it will be satisfactory. Chlorides can be used as an indicator in measuring the suitability of sewage water for reuse. The data in Table 9 show that during the process of water utilization and sewage production the chloride ion concentration increased from 32 to roughly 70 ppm, an increase of 38 ppm. Employing this figure of chloride ion concentration increase per cycle of water use, at least five cycles would be possible before the concentration reached 250 ppm which is set as the upper limit for chlorides by the standards of the United States Public Health Service. This reuse would be possible even if no dilution were obtained in the ground water so that the figure of five cycles is a conservative one.

In the reclamation of domestic sewage it is possible that an unsatisfactory drinking water would be produced if there was no dilution by ground water. This would result from the high nitrate concentrations produced at the greater depths. Nitrate ion concentrations greater than 10 ppm are generally considered unsatisfactory since nitrates are held to be responsible for infant methemoglobinema (41, 42). The expected dilution factor, however, would reduce the concentration to a safe level.

The data on percolation are generally consistent with those reported in the literature (10, 21, 43). The spreading operation at Lodi produced results intermediate between those obtained in sewage farming and those obtained in reclamation programs under other soil conditions.

Continuous submergence with final effluent gave the highest percolation rates. The continuous application of settled sewage gave considerably lower rates which, nonetheless, were higher than the rates obtained from the intermittent spreading of settled sewage.

It appears that a preliminary spreading and resting period prior to the start of continuous spreading will produce best results. The preliminary spreading may be made with material such as settled sewage containing a high organic load. The large amount of organic matter may result in rapid clogging, however, when the basin is rested this organic matter will be broken down with the formation of aggregates of maximum stability. Following the resting period, which should be continued

until the surface soil moisture content is reduced to the permanent wilting percentage, spading seems desirable. Continuous submergence may then begin.

A similar operating scheme has been suggested by Bliss, Johnson, and Schiff (21). They have used cotton gin trash to build up the soil organic matter and improve aggregate formation. The preliminary resting period was called the incubation period and was considered essential in order to obtain maximum percolation rates.

The data indicate the desirability of using a highly purified sewage effluent for reclamation purposes. If a percolation rate of 0.5 acre-feet per acre per day is taken as a design criterion for a reclamation plant, 6.14 acres would be required for a flow of 1,000,000 gallons per day. Providing for basin nonoperation during two months of the year the land requirement would be increased to 7.36 acres. Initial costs, in addition to that of the land, would include basin leveling, dike erection, piping and controls. Operating costs would include dike maintenance, pumping, mosquito control, etc.

It may be stressed here that the steady rate of 0.5 feet per day was that obtained at Lodi with a single soil. In other soils entirely different maintained rates may be found. For this reason it may be dangerous to extrapolate to other conditions which might be encountered in the field.

The prohibitive cost of making large-scale field studies for reclamation under different soil conditions led to the development and construction of small pilot-scale basins at the Richmond Field Station of the university. Preliminary work done since the inception of this project consisted of studying different small units and methods of packing soil into them. During the summer of 1951 it was demonstrated that reproducible conditions could be produced in small scale soil columns. By carefully packing air dried, homogenized and screened soil into corrugated metal tanks, 5 feet high and 3 feet in diameter, reproducible percolation rates were obtained.

In such an installation the pan method of collecting samples at intermediate depths would be completely unsatisfactory. To sample the percolating liquid at different depths filter sticks or "probes" which are porous ceramic cylinders, have been developed (44). It was found that the most important criterion in selecting a probe is its average porosity, and that the best porosity lies in the range between 1 and 10 microns. Permeability is another factor influencing probe behavior and can be adjusted or corrected for by applying a proper degree of tension to the probe. Still another factor is the structural strength of the probe itself. For example, carborundum tubes were found to be sufficiently strong and durable to withstand continued use. By burying the probe at any desired depth and connecting it to a hanging column of water it would be possible to collect samples for chemical analysis without affecting significantly the percolation of water through the soil.

Following the development of a method for making pilot-scale spreading basins, which are called lysimeters, twenty basins were constructed. They are corrugated metal tanks 5 feet high and 3 feet in diameter. Each tank is supplied with sewage effluent or water from a 2-inch header pipe. Lines draining each tank run into separate collecting tanks, 55 gallon steel drums, in which measurements of percolation rate will be made. Five representative California soils have been selected for study in the lysimeters. These soils are Hanford fine sandy loam. Hesperia sandy loam, Columbia loam, Yolo loam, and Oakley sand. The Hanford fine sandy loam was taken from the spreading area in Lodi and will be used to give correlative factors between disturbed and undisturbed field soil.

The lysimeter study has not yet been completed. It is hoped that the information derived from the small scale study will make possible a generalizing of the Lodi experience so that percolation rates in different natural soils can be anticipated. If this is possible, design criteria for any reclamation plant can be established.

The studies made with chloride tracers indicate the dangers which can result from the presence of channels within the spreading basin. If the ground water table is close to the soil surface, contamination or pollution of the ground water can easily result where only a few channels are present. If the ground water table is lower it is unlikely that channels will connect it directly to the surface in the usual agricultural soils. Spreading operations over an aquifer which may be recharged directly without purification of the sewage by passage through an appropriate thickness of suitable soil is definitely dangerous. The proposed site for a reclamation plant should be carefully examined to insure the absence of such conditions. Limestone formations or recent alluvial fans which do not have a soil cover will, in most instances, be unsuitable.

The results of the study of soil organic matter were inconclusive. The literature of soil science abounds with references to the effect of organic matter on soil clogging and aggregate formation. No evidence for the accumulation of large amounts of organic matter in the surface soil after several years of spreading was found. Clogging may then have been due largely to the dispersion of the clay minerals. A factor in the dispersion may be the accumulation of ammonia in the soil. Ammonia may act like sodium in dispersing clay particles. During a spreading period, if the ammonia is supplied more rapidly than it can be utilized by microorganisms, it may be exchanged for divalent ions on the clay complex, thereby causing a dispersion. At the conclusion of the spreading period the adsorbed ammonia would be oxidized making for a greater aggregation on the resumption of spreading. This explanation may account, in part, for the differences between final effluent and settled sewage. The latter being higher in ammonia than the former would tend to have a greater dispersing action, hence a lower percolation rate.

Nuisances connected with a reclamation plant may be serious. This would happen particularly if mosquitoes were allowed to breed freely. The importance of mosquito control in the control of encephalitis makes consideration of the public health factor of reclamation vital.

Weed growths which may occur appears to be beneficial rather than otherwise. That is, improvements in rates of percolation have been associated with the growth of various grasses in spreading areas. On the other hand, the growth of weeds may increase the difficulty in controlling mosquitoes. However, if depths of three feet or more of sewage effluent are maintained on the spreading basin weeds can usually be controlled. This technique has been used successfully in controlling tules in oxidation ponds.

### ADDENDUM

During the week of July 18, 1952, subsequent to the completion of the field study, the spreading basins were carefully examined. Surface and subsurface soils were collected and analyzed, and a number of sampling pans were removed in order to ascertain the reasons for their failure to function properly during the investigation.

### 1. Spreading Basin Surfaces

Figures a through h show the appearance of the surfaces of the dry basins after approximately two years of spreading. Generally, the basins had a dry cracked crust consisting largely of residues of algae which had developed on the basins during spreading. All basins, with the exception of D and C, were similar in appearance. Basin D had experienced little algal growth, due to the relatively short time of spreading with a sewage effluent; hence the crust was almost lacking. Basin C, which had been under continuous submergence for almost a year had deep cracks which extended as much as one to two inches below the surface of the soil, which was a typical clayey loam with a platy structure.

By spading the basins to a depth of several feet it was possible to observe changes which had taken place in the soil profile. The final soil profiles are shown in Figure i.

Particle size distribution in the surface soil were determined and the effective sizes and uniformity coefficients were calculated (Table 13). The fractions of clay, silt and sand are presented in Table 14.

In Table 15 is shown the base exchange complex of the surface soils of the eight spreading basins. Table 16 gives the concentration of organic matter in the surface soils.

By comparing the data on particle size distribution presented in Table 3 with that given here it is apparent that, in general, there has been a migration of the finer particles from the surface to lower depths. This is most clearly shown in Basin C, which, as a result of the greater amounts of water applied, had the greatest decrease in fines in the surface. This migration may have a twofold effect: (1) by decreasing the absolute amount of clay in the surface soil the base exchange capacity of that surface would be decreased and (2) by decreasing the relative amount of clay in the surface the percolation rate through the surface should be correspondingly increased. Since, at Lodi, the subsurface soils are poorer in clay than the surface soils, the increase in the clay fraction of the subsurface would tend to decrease the percolation rate through the subsurface. The percolation rate through the subsurface was initially so much larger than the rate through the surface that the decrease in percolation through the subsurface would be negligible unless clay lenses or layers would be formed by the migrating fines. The net effect, if no clay lenses formed, would be an increase in the over-all rate of percolation.

The data on base exchange (Table 15) show that a decrease of about 50 percent in total exchangeable bases occurred during the spreading study. Part of this decrease is associated with the decrease in surface clay as mentioned above. The remaining fraction of the decrease was due to a cation displacement by hydrogen ions and a slow leaching



FIGURE a. Surface of Basin A



FIGURE b. Surface of Basin B

79







FIGURE e. Surface of Basin A'



FIGURE f. Surface of Basin B'

81









FIGURE i. Profile sketch of spreading basins at close of spreading study

away of the displaced ions. Measurement of the soil pH indicated that the pH decreased from neutrality to about 5.5, thereby lending support to the foregoing explanation. Such an increase in soil acidity is to be expected after prolonged leaching or percolation.

As in the main body of the final report the data on organic matter concentrations in the surface soil is inconclusive (Table 16).

### 2. Sampling Pans

Six sampling pans were removed from their positions in the soil. These were pans No. 20, 21, 22, 23, 14, and 2. The first four of this group had yielded intermittent or no samples during the entire study, while



### TABLE 13

Basin	Depth in inches	E. S.*	U. C.**
A B D A <sup>1</sup> B <sup>1</sup> C <sup>1</sup> D <sup>1</sup>	$\begin{array}{c} 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.0020\\ 0.0027\\ 0.0050\\ 0.0023\\ 0.0032\\ 0.0035\\ 0.0037\\ 0.0027\\ 0.0027\\ 0.0027\\ 0.0027\\ 0.0013\\ 0.0013\\ 0.0019\\ 0.0011\\ 0.0017\\ 0.0016\\ 0.0011\\ 0.0022\\ 0.0022\\ 0.0012\\ 0.0012\\ 0.0012\\ 0.0012\\ 0.00022\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002\\ 0.0002$	$\begin{array}{c} 45.7\\ 60.4\\ 48.0\\ 44.3\\ 9.1\\ 34.9\\ 51.1\\ 50.7\\ 67.6\\ 70.8\\ 94.7\\ 109.1\\ 85.3\\ 101.3\\ 136.\\ 77.3\end{array}$

## VARIATIONS OF EFFECTIVE SIZE AND UNIFORMITY COEFFICIENT OF FIRST FOOT OF SOIL AT CLOSE OF SPREADING STUDY, LODI, CALIFORNIA

\* Effective size of Hazen.

\*\* Uniformity coefficient of Hazen.

#### TABLE 14

### FRACTIONS OF CLAY, SILT, AND SAND OF FIRST FOOT OF SOIL AT CLOSE OF SPREADING STUDY, LODI, CALIFORNIA

Basin	Depth in inches	Percent clay <sup>1</sup>	Percent silt <sup>2</sup>	Percent sand *
A B C D A <sup>1</sup> B <sup>1</sup> C <sup>1</sup>	$\begin{array}{c} 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6\\ 0-6$	10 9 7 9 4 8 8 8 9 9 9 12 10 13 10 11 11	29 27 21 30 12 22 27 28 36 29 30 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28	$\begin{array}{c} 61\\ 64\\ 72\\ 61\\ 84\\ 61\\ 70\\ 64\\ 63\\ 52\\ 61\\ 57\\ 62\\ 61\\ 62\\ 65\\ \end{array}$

<sup>1</sup> Clay: Defined as particles less than 0.002 mm.

Silt: Defined as particles greater than 0.002 mm but less than 0.050 mm.
Sand: Defined as particles greater than 0.050 mm but less than 2.0 mm.

pans 14 and 2 showed evidence of channeling through the soil overlaying them.

It was found that Pan 20 had failed to yield liquid samples because of a tear in the rubber tubing connecting the pan to the sampling well. In addition, the copper nipple on the pan was clogged.

Pan 21 was separated from the soil overlaying it. A horizontal gap about one and one-half inches high between the pan and the soil above it had prevented the percolating liquid from entering the pan.

Pan 22 had a smaller horizontal gap similar to that found over Pan 21.

#### TABLE 15

Sampling station	Milli-equivalents per 100 grams of soil						
	Ca	Mg	Na	к	Total		
A	2.07	0.78	0.26	0.44	3.55		
B	1.39	0.42	0.10	0.37	2.28		
C	1.12	0.92	0.12	0.15	2.31		
D	2.61	0.66	0.69	0.54	4.50		
A1	1.83	0.57	0.36	0.36	3.11		
B1	2.15	0.84	0.62	0.51	4.12		
C1	2.27	0.53	0.32	0.42	3.53		
D1	1.78	0.39	0.44	0.44	3.05		
Average	1.92	0.64	0,36	0.40	3.31		
Average before spreading*	3.8	2.7	0.65	0.53	7.7		

## BASE EXCHANGE COMPLEX OF SURFACE SOILS IN SPREADING BASINS AT CLOSE OF SPREADING STUDY, LODI, CALIFORNIA

\* See Table 5 in body of report.

#### TABLE 16

### ORGANIC MATTER IN SURFACE SOILS OF SPREADING BASINS AT CLOSE OF SPREADING STUDY, LODI, CALIFORNIA\*

Basin	Depth in inches	Percent C	Percent N	C/N
A B D A <sup>1</sup> B <sup>1</sup> C <sup>1</sup> D <sup>1</sup>	$\begin{array}{c} 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\\ 7-12\\ 0-6\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.29\\ 0.93\\ 0.44\\ 0.77\\ 1.07\\ 1.11\\ 0.82\\ 0.61\\ 0.82\\ 0.91\\ 0.92\\ 0.81\\ 1.02\\ 0.61\\ 1.06\\ 0.63\\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.11\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.07\\ 0.05\\ 0.10\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.09\\ 0.06\\ 0.11\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.09\\ 0.06\\ 0.11\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.09\\ 0.06\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.09\\ 0.06\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.09\\ 0.06\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\ 0.08\\$	$\begin{array}{c} 11.7\\ 11.6\\ 5.5\\ 11.0\\ 21.4\\ 11.0\\ 10.3\\ 10.2\\ 10.3\\ 11.4\\ 11.5\\ 10.1\\ 11.3\\ 10.2\\ 9.6\\ 7.6\end{array}$

\* All samples taken after a two-week drying period. Results are given on a dry weight basis.

Pan 23 had a one-half inch horizontal gap over it.

Pan 14 was solidly placed. The pan gravel, however, was continuous with a gravel vein, 3 inches in diameter, which extended from the pan to near the basin surface. This gravel vein was probably formed during the basin construction and accounts for the high coliform counts obtained from this pan and also for the rapid flow-through observed in the tracer

studies. That is, the presence of a pervious channel led surface water to the pan with a minimum of filtering action.

The condition of Pan 2 was similar to that of Pan 14. Instead of a gravel channel, however, a coarse sand channel was observed.

In all instances the failure of a pan to operate properly was correlated with a mechanical difficulty associated with the placement of the pans or the construction of the basins. The observations of Pans 14 and 2 substantiate the theory of channeling offered on page 67.

### SELECTED REFERENCES

- Arnold, C. E., Hedger, H. E., and Rawn, A. M., "Report Upon the Reclamation of Water From Sewage and Industrial Wastes in Los Angeles County, California, April, 1949."
- Ludwig, R. G., "Reclamation of Water From Sewage and Industrial Wastes in Los Angeles County," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 22:289-295, 1950.
- "Present Economic and Technical Status of Water Reclamation From Sewage and Industrial Wastes," Technical Bull. No. 4, Sanitary Engineering Research Project, University of California, March, 1951.
- Veatch, N. T., "Industrial Uses of Reclaimed Sewage Effluents," Sewage Works J. 20:3-11, 1948.
- Wilcox, L. V., "Agricultural Uses of Reclaimed Sewage Effluents," Sewage Works J. 20:24-35, 1948.
- 6. Freeman, V. M., "Preliminary Report on Cost of Reclaiming Water From the Oxnard Sewer Systems," September, 1949.
- 7. "Report Upon the Collection, Treatment and Disposal of Industrial Wastes of Orange County, California," June 30, 1947.
- Goudey, R. F., "Reclamation of Treated Sewage," J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 23:230-240, 1931.
- American Society of Civil Engineers, Joint Committee of the Sanitary Engineering Division and the Irrigation Division, "Salvage of Sewage," Trans. Am. Soc. Civil Engrs. 107:1652-1687, 1942.
- Stone, Ralph and Garber, W. F., "Sewage Reclamation by Spreading Basin Infiltration," Proc. Am. Soc. Civil Engrs. Separate No. 87, 1951.
- 11. Day, Paul R., "Physical Basis of Particle Size Analysis by the Hydrometer Method," Soil Sci. 70:363-374, 1950.
- 12. Standard Methods For the Examination of Water and Sewage, 9th Ed., New York, American Public Health Assoc., 1946.
- Mallmann, W. L., and Seligmann, E. B., "A Comparative Study of Media for the Detection of Streptococci in Water and Sewage," Am. J. Pub. Health 40:286, 1950.
- Stout, P. R., "Alternation in the Crystal of Clay Minerals as a Result of Phosphate Fixation," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 4:177, 1939.
- 15. Waksman, S. A., Principles of Soil Microbiology, Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins, 1927.
- Gotaas, H. B., Oswald, W. J., Ludwig, H. F., and Lynch, Victoria, "Algae Symbiosis in Oxidation Ponds, Second Progress Report," Institute of Engineering Research, University of California, Series No. 44, Issue No. 3, December 31, 1951.
- 17. Allison, L. E., "Effect of Microorganisms on Permeability of Soil Under Prolonged Submergence," Soil Sci. 63:439, 1947.
- 18. Baver, L. D., Soil Physics, 2d Ed., New York: Wiley and Sons, 1948.
- Neal, J. H., "The Effect of Slope and Rainfall Characteristics on Runoff and Soil Erosion," Missouri Agr. Expt. Sta. Res. Bull. 280, 1937.
- Reitemeier, R. F., Christiansen, J. E., Moore, R. E., and Aldrich, W. W., "Effect of Gypsum, Organic Matter, and Drying on the Infiltration of a Sodium Water Into a Fine Sandy Loam," U. S. Dept. Agr. Tech. Bull. No. 937, January, 1948.

- Bliss, E. S., Johnson, C. E., and Schiff, Leonard, "Report on Cooperative Water Spreading Study, With Emphasis on Laboratory Phases," U. S. Dept. Agr., Soil Conservation Service, 1950. (Unpublished.)
- Woodruff, C. M., "Variations in the State and Stability of Aggregation as a Result of Different Methods of Cropping," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 4:13-18, 1939.
- McCalla, T. M., "The Influence of Microorganisms and Some Organic Substances on Water Percolation Through a Layer of Peorian Loess," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 10:175-179, 1945.
- 24. Fireman, Milton, and Bodman, G. B., "The Effect of Saline Irrigation Water Upon the Permeability and Base Status of Soils," Soil Sci. Soc Am., Proc. 4:71-77, 1939.
- 25. Fireman, Milton, and Magistad, O. C., "Permeability of Five Western Soils as Affected by the Percentage of Sodium in the Irrigation Water," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 26:91-94, 1945.
- Pillsbury, A. F., "Factors Influencing Infiltration Rates Into Yolo Loam," Soil Sci. 64:171-181, 1947.
- Huberty, M. R., "Compaction in Cultivated Soils," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 25:896-899, 1944.
- Huberty, M. R., "Soil Management in Relation to Water Penetration," The California Citrograph 29:178-179, 1944.
- Wenzel, L. K., "Methods for Determining Permeability of Water-Bearing Materials," U. S. Geologic Survey, Water Supply Paper 887, 1942.
- Scofield, C. S., "The Salinity of Irrigation Waters," Smithsonian Report 275-287, 1935-1936.
- Hale, F. E., "The Use of Copper Sulfate in Control of Microscopic Organisms," New York: Phelps Dodge Refining Corp., 1948.
- Usinger, R. L., and Kellen, W. R., "The Role of Insects in Sewage Disposal Beds," First Quarterly Report to the National Institutes of Health G-3372, 1952.
- American Public Health Association, The Control of Communicable Diseases in Man, 7th Ed., New York, 1950.
- Lennette, E. H., and Longshore, W. A., "Western Equine and St. Louis Encephalitis in Man," California's Health 9:49-53, October 15, 1951.
- 35. Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L., and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Literature Review on the Occurrence and Survival of Enteric, Pathogenic and Related Organisms in Soil, Water, Sewage, and Sludges, and on Vegetation I. Bacterial and Virus Diseases," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 22:1261, 1950. "II. Animal Parasites," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 22:1417, 1950.
- Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L., and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Contamination of Vegetables Grown in Polluted Soil VI. Application of Results," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:992-1000, 1951.
- 37. Waksman, S. A., and Woodruff, H. B., "Survival of Bacteria Added to Soil and the Resultant Modification of the Soil Population," Soil Sci. 50:421, 1940.
- Mallmann, W. L., and Litsky, W., "Survival of Selected Enteric Organisms in Various Types of Soil," Am. J. Pub. Health 41:38-44, 1951.
- Calaway, W. T., Carroll, W. R., and Long, S. K., "Heterotrophic Bacteria Encountered in Intermittent Sand Filtration of Sewage," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 24:642-653, 1952.
- Allen, L. A., Brooks, Eileen, and Williams, Irene, "Effect of Treatment at the Sewage Works on the Numbers and Types of Bacteria in Sewage," J. Hyg. 47:303-319, 1949.
- Bosch, H. M., Rosenfield, A. B., Huston, R., Shipman, H. R., and Woodward, F. L., "Methemoglobinemia and Minnesota Well Waters," J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 42:161-170, 1950.
- 42. Maxey, K. F., "Report on the Relation of Nitrate Nitrogen Concentration in Well Water to the Occurrence of Methemoglobinemia in Infants," National Res. Council Bull.: San. Engr. and Environment 264-273, Appendix D 1-10, 1950.
- 43. Keefer, C. E., Sewage-Treatment Works, New York: McGraw-Hill, 1940.
- 44. Krone, Ray B., Ludwig, H. F., and Thomas, J. F., "Porous Tube Device for Sampling Soil Solutions During Water-Spreading Operations," Soil Sci. 73:211-219, 1952.

86

# APPENDIX A

Depth In feet	Color	Texture	Structure	Compactness	Permeebility
0	Brown	fine sandy loam	crumb	light	moderate
2 <u>-</u> 3 <u>-</u>	Light brown	loamy sand	single grain	light	moderate
4 — 5 — 6 —	Yellow brown	silty sand	single grain	light	moderate
7 —	Yellow brown	coarse sand	single grain	light	excellent
89	Light yel-	coarse sand	single grain	light	excellent
10	Light gray brown	coarse sand	single grain	light	excellent
13 - 14 -	Yellow brown	1 clayey sand 1 clayey sand	massive	uncompacted moderate	noderate
16 -	Yellow brown	n fine sand n silty sand	single grain	uncompacted	l good
17 - 18 - 19 -		clay	massive	compact	very poor
20.		A State State	1		

FIGURE 38. Profile sketch, detail, Sampling Station 1

Depth in feet 0 —	Color	Texture	Structure	Compactness	Permeability
1	Light brown	sandy loam	crumb	light	moderate
2 —	Brown	loamy sand	single opin	light	
3 —			STUGIC BUTH		moderate
4 — 5 —	Light brown	loamy sand	single grain	light	moderate
6 —	Light yellow brown	clayey sand	massive	compacted	poor
7 —	New York	Mar and	Protonal		
8 —	Yellow brown	Coarse cand	ainele muiu		
9 —		course sand	STURTE REAL	compacted	Tatr
10				and the second	S. Salar
11 —	Light gray brown	loamy ccarse s and	single grain	moderate	moderate
12 —	Browniah				
13 —	gray	coarse sand	single grain	moderate	fair
14	Red brown	come cond			
15 —	LIGA DI ONII	coarse sand	single grain	light	excellent
16 —				Second and	
17 —	Ve 11 eeu 'h				-
18 —	TETTOM DLOMD	sandy loam	lumpy	moderate	poor
19 —		and the second		124457	a ser la
20			Ter States		

FIGURE 39. Profile sketch, detail, Sampling Station A'-1

Depth In feet	Second Second	Color	Texture	Structure	Compactness	Penneability
0 — 1	i odi	Light gray brown	fine sandy loam	crumb	light	moderate
2— 3—		Light brown	fine sandy loam	crumb	light	moderate
4 — 5 —		Yellow brown	loam	crumb	light	moderate
6 <u>-</u> 7 <u>-</u>	-	Yellow red brown	clayey sand	massive	moderate	poor
8— 9—	-	Yellow brown	coarse sand	single grain	light	good
10-		Red brown	coarse sand	lumpy	compacted	fair
12 <u></u> 13 14		Brownish gray	coarse sand	single grain	light	excellent
15 — 16 — 17 — 18 — 19 —		Red brown	sandy clay	lumpy	moderate	poor
20 -	57				1	

FIGURE 40. Profile sketch, detail, Sampling Station A'-2

ofeet	Color	Texture	Structure	Compactness	Permeability
1	Light gray brown	fine sandy loam	crumb	light	moderate
3	Brown	fine sandy	crumb	light	moderate
4		TOAN			
6	Yellowish				
7	brown	clayey fine sand	crumb	light	moderate
9	Reddish	coarse sand	single grain	Verv com-	moderate
10			0 - 6 - 11	pacted	model
11	Yellow brown	coarse sand	single grain	very com- pacted	moderate
12 13 14	Yellowish brown with gray streaks	coarse sand	single grain	well com-	moderate
15	Dark yellow brown	coarse sand	single grain	moderate	moderate
16					
17					
18—	Yellow brown	clayey sand	lumpy	moderate	poor
19		S. S. M.		12	The second
20	Property and				

FIGURE 41. Profile sketch, detail, Sampling Station B'

Depth	Color	Texture	Structure	Compactness	Fernices
0	0101	a ondy	crumb	light	moderate
1-	Light gray brown	loam			
3 —			ammb	light	moderate
·4	Yellow brown	sandy loam grading to loamy	Crumo		
6	Yellow brown	sand clayey sand	cloddy	moderate	fair
7	Grayish yel-	clayey sand	cloddy	moderate	1814
9	Reddish	coarse sand	single grain	compacted	fair
12					
15 16 17		coarse	single	moderate	fair
18	Brownish red	sand	gram		
20		1	u campling St	ation C'	

FIGURE 42. Profile sketch, detail, S

91

Depth In feet	Sec.	Color	Texture	Structure	Compactness	Permeability
0 1		Light gray brown	fine sandy loam	crumb	light	moderate
2					- manager	
3 —						distant.
4		Yellow brown	sandy loam	crumb	light	moderate
5 —			loamy sand	Star She with		
6—				and the set	a sustained	
7—						
8		Yellow brown	coarse sand	single grain	light.	evcellent
9—						CACCILIENT
10						
11 -						
12				a start		
13 —		Light brown	coarse sand	single grain	light	excellent
14 —					Sup de ga	
15 -	and the second	•				
16 —						and a
17 —	Contribution .	Light brown	very fine	single grain	light	excellent
18		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	sand			
19 —						
20					1.1.1.1.1.1.1	

FIGURE 43. Profile sketch, detail, Sampling Station D'











95





1012.0097





99

1012.0099

### APPENDIX B

### OUTLINE OF METHODS OF ANALYSIS

### **Bacteriological Methods**

1. Standard 37 degrees C. Agar Plate Count. Serial dilutions of the liquid sample were prepared, nutrient agar pour plates were made and incubated at 37 degrees C. for 48 hours. Colonies were counted using a Quebec Colony Counter and reported as "colonies per ml."

Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage," 9th Ed., 1946.

2. Test for Fecal Streptococci. Standard portions of the sample, i.e., 5-10 ml portions, 1-1 ml portion and 1-0.1 ml portion, were inoculated into azide dextrose broth and incubated at 37 degrees C. for 48 hours. The presence of turbidity and/or sediment was considered presumptive for fecal streptococci. Confirmation consisted of making a microscopic examination of the settled material and the demonstration of the presence of Gram positive streptococci in Gram strained smears. Most probable numbers of streptococci were obtained by using the most probable number tables in Standard Methods.

Reference : Mallmann, W. L. and Seligman, E. B., "A Comparative Study of Media for the Detection of Streptococci in Water and Sewage," Am. J. Public Health 40:286-289, 1950.

3. Coliform Test. Standard portions of the sample, i.e., 5-10 ml portions, 1-1 ml portions and 1-0.1 ml portions, were inoculated into lactose broth and incubated at 37 degrees C. for 48 hours. Tubes showing gas were considered positive presumptives and transferred to brilliant green bile broth for confirmation. Sewage samples were appropriately diluted before inoculation into lactose broth. Most probable numbers were obtained from most probable number tables in Standard Methods.

Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage."

### Chemical Methods

1. Ammonia-nitrogen. Ammonia was determined by direct nesslerization when the concentration was less than 8 ppm. Comparisons of samples were made with standard solutions at a wavelength of 410 m $\mu$  using a Beckman Model DU spectrophotometer. Where the concentration exceeded 8 ppm the ammonia was distilled off from a 200 ml aliquot to which a phosphate buffer had been added. The distilled ammonia was caught in a saturated solution of boric acid and back titrated with a standard sulfuric acid solution. Methyl orange -xylene cyanole was used as the indicator.

Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage."

2. Nitrite-nitrogen. The standard sulfanilic acid-a naphthalamine colorimetric procedure was used. Samples were compared with standard solutions in a spectrophotometer at a wavelength of 535 m $\mu$ .

Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage."

<sup>3</sup>. Nitrate-nitrogen. To a 10 ml portion of the sample were added silver sulfate. hydrogen peroxide and 1 ml of a 1 percent suspension of caCO<sub>3</sub>. The self state is a subscript of the sample were su CaCO<sub>3</sub>. The solution was evaporated to dryness and cooled. The residue Was treated with 2 ml of 2, 4-phenoldisulfonic acid and 20 ml of distilled Water. An excess of 1:2 NH<sub>4</sub>OH solution was added until a permanent <sup>yellow</sup> color was developed. The volume was adjusted to 100 ml and the  $^{color}$  was converse. <sup>color</sup> was developed. The volume was adjusted to 100 mi and photometer at

Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage" with "published modification" Photometer at a wavelength of 420 mµ.

unpublished modifications.

4. Organic-nitrogen. The Kjeldahl method of digestion, followed by the determination of ammonia-nitrogen by distillation was used. Reference. Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage."

A 10 ml portion of the sample was acidified to a pH of 4.2 with dilute nitric acid. The chlorides were then titrated with stand-ard mercuric with the chlorides were then titrated with standand with dilute nitric acid. The chlorides were then titrated with surge diphenylcarbases (about 0.015N) from colorless to purple using diphenylcarbazone as the indicator. The standard Mohr method was

References: Clarke, F. E., "Determination of Chloride in Water," Analytical also used.

Chemistry 22:553-555, 1950 with unpublished modifications.

The standard colorimetric method was used. The sole <sup>10</sup> Phosphate. The standard colorimetric method was used. The pared by dissolution of this method consisted in using a reducing reagent pre-way was by dissolution of the method consisted in using a reducing reagent pre-Pared by dissolving tin metal in HCl rather than SnCl<sub>2</sub> in HCl. Samples Were compared with standard solutions in a spectrophotometer at a wave-length of 690 m.

length of 690 m $\mu$ .

Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage." 7. Suce To a 50 ml portion of the sample was added 10 ml of a loid solution (010) and 10 ml of a standard salt-acid solution (240g NaCl, 20 ml concentrated HCl in 800 Was block was added 10 ml of distilled water) and the sample was added 10 ml of distilled water) and the sample was added 10 ml of distilled water) and the sample was added 10 ml of distilled water) and the sample was added 10 ml of distilled water) and the sample was added 10 ml of distilled water ad nl of distilled water). An excess of solid BaCl<sub>2</sub>, 30 mesh (about 0.3g) was added and there is a constraint of the sample of th Was added and the solution stirred for exactly 5 minutes. The resulting turbidity was manual to solution stirred for exactly 5 minutes.

turbidity was measured immediately in a spectrophotometer at a wave-Back of 420 measured immediately in a spectrophotometer at a wave-Back of 420 measured immediately in a spectrophotometer at a wavelength of 420 m $\mu$  and compared with standard sulfate turbidities. Reference: Up and compared with standard sulfate for the standard sulfate turbidities. Reference: Unpublished method, J. F. Thomas, Sanitary Engineering Research view of Colliferation of the theory of the termination of te

project, University of California.

<sup>8</sup>. Calcium. Calcium was determined by a flame analysis using the attachment to a D was determined by a flame analysis using the calcium. flame attachment to a Beckman Model DU spectrophotometer. A stand-at 55. and eattachment to a Beckman Model DU spectrophotometer. A stand at 554 m $\mu$ . Sampler at 554 m $\mu$ . Samples were put through the flame and compared with the Ref.

Reference: Bulletin 259, Beckman Instruments, South Pasadena, Calif. standard curve.

9. Magnesium. Combined calcium and magnesium were determined the versene method of the sample was by the versene method for hardness. A 50 ml portion of the sample was Magne with a stord of the hardness with a stord of the sample was titrated with a standard versene solution using Univer as the indicator. Magnesium was dote Magnesium was determined by subtracting the concentration of ealcium Ref. Combined with a standard versene solution using Univer as the indicate

from the combined calcium-magnesium concentration. R<sub>eference</sub>: Hach Ver Catalog, 1950, Hach Chemical Co., Ames, Iowa.

10. Potassium. Potassium was determined by means of a flame analysis. A standard curve was made by setting limits from 0 to 15 ppm of potassium at 770 m $\mu$ . Samples were compared with the standard curve. Reference : Bulletin 259, Beckman Instruments, South Pasadena, Calif.

11. Sodium. Sodium was determind by flame analysis. A standard curve between the limits of 0 and 100 ppm of sodium was made at a wavelength of 588 m $\mu$ . Samples were compared with the standard curve.

Reference : Bulletin 259, Beckman Instruments, South Pasadena, Calif.

12. Alkalinity. The sample was titrated with a standard acid solution using a pH meter rather than indicator solutions. End points at pH 8.2 and 4.3 were used to calculate the bicarbonate and carbonate alkalinity.

Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage."

13. Conductivity. Conductivity was measured by means of a Solu-Bridge, model RD-26 manufactured by Industrial Instruments Inc., Jersey City, New Jersey.

14. pH. The pH was measured with a Beckman pH meter, model H2.

15. BOD. The dilution method for determining the five-day 20degree C. BOD was used.

Reference : "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage."

16. Dissolved Oxygen. The DO was determined by the sodium azide modification of the Winkler method.

Reference: "Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Sewage."

### Soil Analysis Methods

1. Organic Nitrogen. See 4 under chemical methods.

2. Organic Carbon. Carbon was determined by a dry combustion method using a standard carbon and hydrogen train apparatus. The weighed sample was ignited in an oxygen train and the evolved carbon dioxide was trapped by Ascarite and weighed. The organic carbon con-

Reference : Pregl, F., "Quantitative Organic Microanalysis," 4th English Ed., 1946, Blakiston Co., Philadelphia.

3. Particle Size Distribution. The soil particles were dispersed by blending in a Waring Blendor in the presence of sodium hexametaphosphate. Sand sizes were determined by the usual sieving method whereas distribution of particles finer than 50 microns was determined with a soil hydrometer making use of Stoke's law. Reference: Day, Paul R., Soil Sci. 70:363-374, 1950.

4. Permeability. The undisturbed surface soil cores were taken with an impact driven core sampler. The cores were in the form of a cylinder 7.5 cm in diameter and 7.5 cm in length. Distilled water was applied at a constant head of 25 cm of water to the bottom of the upright core. The

### 102

amount of water flowing through the core was measured and the per-meability. P column through the core was measured and the permeability, P, calculated from the following expression:

V = velocityJ = hydraulic gradient  $P = \frac{V}{J} = \frac{Q}{AT} \cdot \frac{L}{H}$   $Q = \begin{array}{c} \text{quantity} \\ Q = \text{cross section area} \\ T = \begin{array}{c} \text{time} \\ \text{leagth of core} \end{array}$ L = length of core H = head of water

The steady-rate percolation rate obtained after 30 minutes of percola-tion was reported. The action rate obtained after 30 minutes was measured with the state of the state tion was reported. The permeability of disturbed soil samples was meas-ured in the same Was reported. The permeability of disturbed soil samples was income with the same way. The sample was prepared by packing a column the with the same way. The sample was prepared by packing a contained with the screened, dried soil. Water under constant head was applied and

the permeability determined.

5. Base Exchange Complex. To measure the base exchange complex displaced and then deterthe cations adsorbed on the soil particles were displaced and then deter-nined by the above of the particles were displaced and then determined by the chemical methods described above. A neutral solution of ammonium access IN ammonium acetate was used to displace the calcium, magnesium, Potassium, and sodium.

### APPENDIX C

## GENERAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

### 1. References on Soils and Percolation

Alderfer, R. B., and Merkle, F. G., "The Measurement of Structural Stability and Permeability and the Influence of Soil Treatments Upon These Properties," Soil Sci. 51:201-212, 1941.

Allison, L. E., "Effect of Microorganisms on Permeability of Soil Under Prolonged Submergence," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 63:439, 1947.

Aronovici, V. S., "The Mechanical Analysis as an Index of Subsoil Permeability," Soil Sci. 63:439, 1947.

Aronovici, V. S., and Donnan, W. W., "Soil Permeability as a Criterion for Drainage Design," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 27:95-101, 1946.
 Permeability of Parameters and Maximum Areas and Parameters.

Bodman, G. B., and Mazurak, A. P., "Infiltration of Low Sodium Irrigation Water Into Soil with Dense Layer, in Relation to Treatment with Gypsum and Other Materials," J. Am. Soc. Agron. 40:621-644, 1948.

Browning, G. M., "Volume Changes of Soils in Relation to Their Infiltration Rates," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 4:23-27, 1939.

Browning, G. M., and Milam, F. M., "Effect of Different Types of Organic Materials and Lime on Soil Aggregation," Soil Sci. 57:91-106, 1944.

Christiansen, J. E., "Effect of Trapped Air on Soil Permeability," Soil Sci 58:355-365, 1944.

Christiansen, J. E., "Some Permeability Characteristics of Saline and Alkali Soils," Agr. Eng. 28:147-150, 1947.

Duley, F. L., "Surface Factors Affecting the Rate of Intake of Water by Soils," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 4:60-64, 1939.

Einstein, Hans Albert, "Surface Runoff and Infiltration," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 26:431-434, 1945.

Fireman, Milton, "Permeability Measurements on Disturbed Soil Samples," Soil Sci. 58:337-353, 1944.

 Fireman, Milton, and Bodman, G. B., "The Effect of Saline Irrigation Water Upon the Permeability and Base Status of Soils," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 4:71-77, 1939.

Fireman, Milton, and Magistad, O. C., "Permeability of Five Western Soils as Affected by the Percentage of Sodium in the Irrigation Water," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union Eletcher, Loci E. "Some D

Fletcher, Joel E., "Some Properties of Water Solutions That Influence Infiltration," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 30:548-554, 1949.

Garstka, Walter A., "Design of the Automatic Recording In-place Lysimeters Near Coshocton, Ohio," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 2:555-559, 1937.
Geoghegan, M. J., "Aggregate Formation in Soil Jac

Geoghegan, M. J., "Aggregate Formation in Soil. Influence of Some Microbial Metabolic Products and Other Substances on Aggregation of Soil Particles," Trans. Fourth Int. Cong. Soil Sci., Amsterdam 1:198-201, 4:103-104, 1950. Abstract: Chem. Cilmour C. N. Allen, O. N.

Gilmour, C. N., Allen, O. N., and Truog, E., "Soil Aggregation as Influenced by the Growth of Mold Species, Kind of Soil, and Organic Matter," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 13:292-296, 1948.

Goode, W. E., and Christiansen, J. E., "Obtaining Soil Cores for Permeability Tests," Agr. Eng. 26:153, 1945.

Harrold, L. L., and Dreibelbis, F. R., "An Accounting of the Daily Accretion, Depletion, and Storage of Soil Water as Determined by Weighing Monolith Lysimeters," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 26:283-292, 1945

Hide, J. C., and Metzger, W. H., "Soil Aggregation as Affected by Certain Crops and Organic Materials and Some Chemical Properties Associated with Aggregation." Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 4:19-22, 1920

Hubbell, D. S., and Stubblefield, T. M., "The Effects of Soil Amendments on Soil Aggregation and on Water Movement," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 13:519-522, 1948. Huberty, Mantin D Huberty, Martin R., and Pillsbury, Arthur F., "Factors Influencing Infiltration Rates Into Some California Soils," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 22:686-694, 1941.

Huberty, M. R., "Compaction in Cultivated Soils," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 25:896-899, 1044

Huberty, M. R., "Soil Management in Relation to Water Penetration," The Cali-fornia Citrogram.

Kiker, J. E., "Rational Design Criteria for Sewage Absorption Fields," Sewage

Kohnke, H., Dreibelbis, F. R., and Davidson, J. M., "A Survey and Discussion of Dysimeters and constraints, F. R., and Davidson, J. M., "A Survey and Performance," U. S.

Lysimeters and a Bibliography on Their Construction and Performance," U. S.

Kolodny, L., and Joffe, J. S., "The Relation Between Moisture Content and the Microaggregation of the Soil " Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. Microaggregation on the Degree of Dispersion in Soil," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 4:7-12, 1939.

Laverty, 1939. Coastal Plain " And Correlating Flood Control and Water Supply, Los Angeles

Lindquist, Erik, "On the Flow of Water Through Porous Soil," Paper at First Luthin, J. N., and Kirkham, D., "A Piezometer Method for Measuring Permeability M.

Martin, James P., "Microorganisms and Soil Aggregation: I. Origin and Nature of Some of the Aggregations in Soil Sci. 59:163, 1944. Martin, James P., "Microorganisms and Soil Aggregation: II. Influence of Bacterial Polysaccharides on Soil Grand Soil Aggregation: II. Influence of Soil Martinet Soil Aggregation: Soil Aggregation: Soil Aggregation: Soil Aggregation: Soil Aggregation: Soil Martinet Solution Soil Aggregation: Soil Soil Aggregation: So

Martin, James P. and Waksman, Selman A., "Influence of Microorganisms on Soil Martin, James P. and Waksman, Selman A., "Influence of Microorganisms on Soil Martin Aggregation and France Structure," 1040

Martin, James P. and Waksman, Selman A., "Influence of Microorganisms on Soil Aggregation and Erosion," Soil Sci. 50:29-47, 1940. Martin, James P. and Waksman, Selman A., "Influence of Microorganisms on Soil Martin and Erosion and Erosion and Erosion Selman A., "Influence of Microorganisms on Soil

Martin, W. P., and Rich, L. R., "Preliminary Hydrologic Results, 1935-1948, Base-Sock, Undisturbed Status, R., "Preliminary Hydrologic Results, Arizona," Soil Sci. Rock, W. P., and Rich, L. R., "Preliminary Hydrologic Results, 1935-1945, Just Soc. Am., Proc. 12:501 Computers in the Grass-Land Type, Arizona," Soil Sci.

Marshall, T. J., and Stirk, G. B., "Pressure Potential of Water Moving Downward Into Soil," Soil Sci. 68:359-370, 1949. Water, T. M. "The second state of the second secon M<sub>cCalla</sub>, T. M., "The Influence of Microorganisms and Some Organic Substances on 10:172 Percolation III.

Water Percolation Through a Layer of Peorian Loess," Soil Sci. Soc. Am. Proc. 10:175-179, 1945 McCalla, T. M., "Studies on the Effect of Microorganisms on the Rate of Percolation Meth. McH. Prov. 15:182-186, 1950.

of Water Through Soils," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 15:182-186, 1950. McHenry, J. R., "Studies on the Effect of Microorganisms of J. 186, 1950. of Bentonite and Russell, M. B., "Microbial Activity and Aggregation of Mixtures Mussen: Society 25:132-1357, 1944.

Musgrave, G. W., "Commission on Underground Waters Infiltration," Extract from Myers of Internetional Conductional Composition 19-28, August, 1948. <sup>"srave</sup>, G. W., "Commission on Underground Waters Infiltration," Extract from Vers, H. E., and M.C. W. Myers, H. E., and McCalla, T. M., "Changes in Soil Aggregation in Relation to Bac-Mojs: Numbers, Hydron, T. M., "Changes in Soil Aggregation in Relation Kept

terial Numbers, Hydrogen-ion Concentration, and Length of Time Soil Was Kept al. J. Soil Sci. 51:180 200 1011

Neal, J. H., "The Effect of the Degree of Slope and Rainfall Characteristics on Runoff Neal, Soil Erosion." Miscouri Level Trans. Sta. Res. Bul. 280, 1937. Moisture Con-

 Neal, O. R., Richards, L. A., and Russell, M. B., "Observations on Moisture Conditions in Lysimeters," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 2:35-44, 1937.
 Soil, Alfred M., "Sci. Soc. Am., Conditional in Evaluating Permeability," O'Neal, Alfred M., "Soil Characteristics Significant in Evaluating Permeability," Peele, D. A. 1040

 <sup>Soil</sup> Sci. 67:403-409, 1949.
 <sup>Erodibility</sup> of Laterite Scie, Sci. Sci. Am., Proc. 5:33-35, 1940. Pillsbury, and Beale, O. W., "Influence of Microbial Activity of 1940.
 Pillsbury, Arthur F., "Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 5:33-35, 1940.
 Sci. 64:171-181, 1947

Sci. 64:171-181, 1947.

Pillsbury, Arthur F., and Appleman, David, "Factors in Permeability Changes of Soils and Inert Granular Material," Soil Sci. 59:115-123, 1945.

Free

D

86

Frit

tu Gou

E

S

2

Gon

Gou

Gre

Hal

8

Hu

Hy

Hy

Jac

Jar

Je

10

R,

Pillsbury, A. F., and Huberty, M. R., "Infiltration Rates Into a Yolo Loam Soil As Affected by Organic Matter," Proc. Am. Soc. Hort. Sci. 39:16-18, 1941.

Reitemeier, R. F., and Christiansen, J. E., "The Effect of Organic Matter, Gypsum, and Drying on the Infiltration Rate and Permeability of a Soil Irrigated with a High Sodium Water," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 27:181-186, 1946.

Reitemeier, R. F., Christiansen, J. E., Moore, R. E., and Aldrich, W. W., "Effect of Gypsum, Organic Matter and Drying on Infiltration of a Sodium Water Into a Fine Sandy Loam," U. S. Dept. Agr. Tech. Bul. No. 937, January, 1948.

Roe, Harry B., and Park, Joseph K., "Study of the Centrifuge Moisture Equivalent as an Index of the Hydraulic Permeability of Saturated Soils," Agr. Eng. 25:381, 1944.

Rule, Glen K., "An Infiltration Study," Soil Conservation 15:58-59 and 65-66, 1949.

- Schiff, L., and Dreibelbis, F. R., "Movement of Water Within the Soil and Surface Runoff With Reference to Land Use and Soil Properties," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 30:401-411, 1949.
- Smith, W. O., "Pedological Relations of Infiltration Phenomena," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 30:555-562, 1949.
- Van Doorn, Z., "A Hydrological Observation on Lysimeters of the Provincial Water System Noord Holland," Water (Netherlands) 35:23, 1951. Abstract: J. Am. Water Works. Assoc. 43:8:56, 1951.
- Wallihan, E. F., "An Improvement in Lysimeter Design," J. Am. Soc. Agron. 32:395-404, 1940.
- Wenzel, L. K., and Fishel, V. C., "Methods for Determining Permeability of Water-Bearing Materials," U. S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper 887, 1942.
- Wilm, H. G., "Methods for the Measurement of Infiltration," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 22:678-686, 1941.
- Wilm, H. G., et al, "Report of the Committee on Transpiration and Evaporation 1943-44," Trans. Am. Geophys. Union 22:683-693, 1945.

Wind, R., "Method to Obtain Capillary-Held Water from Sandy Soils," Hzn. Water (Netherlands) 35:35, 1951. Abstract: J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 43:8:52, 1951.

Woodruff, C. M., "Variations in the State and Stability of Aggregation as a Result of Different Methods of Cropping," Soil Sci. Soc. Am., Proc. 4:13-18, 1939.

# 2. References on Reclamation of Water and Sewage

- Arnold, C. E., Hedger, H. E., and Rawn, A. M., "Report Upon the Reclamation of Water From Sewage and Industrial Wastes in Los Angeles County, California," April, 1949. (Report to county supervisors.)
- American Society of Civil Engineers, "Salvage of Sewage," Final Report of the Joint Committee of the Sanitary Engineering Division and the Irrigation Division. Trans. Am. Soc. Civil Engrs. 107:1652, 1942.
- Barbier, G., Trocmé, S., and Chabannes, J., "New Investigations of Chlorosis of Crops in Sewage-Disposal Areas," C. R. Acad. Agric. 36:179-181, 1950; Soils and Fertility 13:283, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:159, 1950.
- Chapman, E. N., "Sewage Contaminated Irrigation Water," Am. J. Pub. Health

Dappert, A. F., "Tracing the Travel and Changes in Composition of Underground Pollution," Water Works and Sewerage 79:265-269, 1932.

Dunlop, S. G., Twedt, R. M., and Wang, Wen-Lan Lou, "Salmonella in Irrigation Water," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:1118-1122, September, 1951.

Etcheverry, B. A., "Progress Report on Water Supply from Central Valley Project Required for Lands in Kern County," December 31, 1938.

Etcheverry, B. A., "Supplemental Report on Water Supply from Central Valley Project Required for Lands in Kern County," August 31, 1939.

Férand, L., "Utilization in Agriculture of Waste Waters, Domestic Garbage and Marine Muds," Agri. Prac. 114:270-272, 1950; Soils and Fertility 13:358, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:206, 1950.

106

an, V. M., "Preliminary Report on Cost of Reclaiming Water from the Oxnard nestic Sewer Systems," September 1949. (Report to Santa Clara Water Con-

Hon "Maintaining the Purity of Rivers when Sewage is Utilized in Agricul-"Gesundheitsing 69:169, 1948. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:252, 1950. ation District). y, R. F., "Plans for Sewage Reclamation in the Los Angeles Metropolitan Area," v. News-Record 106:443-446, March 12, 1931.

y, R. F., "Some Operation Results, Los Angeles Sewage Reclamation Plant," rage Works J. 3:214-222, 1931.

R. F., "Reclamation of Treated Sewage," J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 23:230-

berg, Arnold E. and Gotaas, H. B., "Reclamation of Sewage Water," Am. J. b. Health 42:4:401-410, 1952.

b. Health 48.1.101-410, 1952.
nek, F., "Agricultural Utilization of Domestic Sewage in Europe and United ites of America," Vestn. csl. Akad. Zemed 22:396-402, 1948. Abstract: Biol. str. 23:3092, 1949; Water Pollution Abstr. 23:231, 1950.

hins, Wells A., "Sewage as a Supplemental Supply of Water for Irrigation in stern States," U. S. Dept. Agr. Tech. Bul. 675, 1939.

"Sewage Reclamation at Melbourne, Australia," Sewage and Indus. , C. G., "Sewage Recla astes 23:1013-1015, 1950.

stes 20.1000 The Beautification and Irrigation of Golden Gate Park with Activated , C. G., "The Beautification and Irrigation of Golden Gate Park with Activated adge Effluent," Sewage Works J. 9:929, 1937.

ers, K. and Haseke, J., "The Question of Utilizing Municipal Wastes," Gesund-itsing 68:136-138, 1947. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:206, 1950.

a, O. V. E., "Supply of Ground Water in Sweden," Tech. Eau Bruxelles 4:No.42, -16, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 24:1, 1951.

up, J. J. and Knowlton, W. T., "A Report Pertaining to the Feasibility of the eclamation of Sewage Waters," Report No. 1 to Bd. of Pub. Works, Los Angeles, eclamation

ov. 28, 1932. tan, L. W. and van der Goot, H. A., "Sewage Reclamation Spreading Test Adja-nt to Azusa Sewage Treatment Plant," Report to Los Angeles Co. Flood Control

int to Azusa Sewage Freatment Plant," Report to Los Angeles Co. Floor Control Istrict Dec., 1950. ckmann, E., "Experiments on the Utilization of Industrial Waste Water in Agri-ulture and Forestry," Beitr. Agrarwiss 20-34, 1948. Abstract: Water Pollution

am, R. and Avall, H., "Fertilizer Trials with Sewage Sludge 1943-1947," Berätt Inarps Landtbr.-O. Mej. Inst. 51:1-28, 1949; Soils and Fertility 13:358, 1950. Ab-tract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:206, 1950.

eract: Water Fonderon Abstr. 25:206, 1950. he, D. A., "Artificial Storing of Ground Water by Spreading," J. Am. Water Works Issoc. 28:1240-1251, 1936.

verty, Finley B., "The Sanitary Quality of Flood Waters," Paper presented before anitary group Los Angeles section Am. Soc. Civil Engr. April 27, 1932.

mer, H., "Economics of the Agricultural Utilization of Sewage," Gesundheitsing 19:302, 1948. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:252, 1950.

dwig, H. F., Ludwig, Gordon W. and Finley, J. A., "Disposal of Citrus By-Products Waste at Ontario, California," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:1254-1266, Oct. 1951. dwig, Russell G., "Reclamation of Water from Sewage and Industrial Wastes in the American Country," Sewage and Indus Waster 22:280-205, 1950.

awig, Russen G., Reclamation of Water from Sewage and Industrial Waster in Los Angeles County," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 22:289-295, 1950. doch, M., "The Effect of Sewage on the Yield and Quantity of Grassland," Ann. Acad. Tchécosl. Agri. 19:57-107, 1947; Soils and Fertility 13:364, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:205, 1950.

artin, Benn, "Sewage Reclamation at Golden Gate Park," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:319-320, 1951.

itchelson, A. T., "Spreading Water for Recharge," Soil Conservation 15:3:66, Oct.,

itchelson, A. T., and Muckel, Dean C., "Spreading Water for Storage Underground," U. S. Dept. Agr. Tech. Bul. No. 578, Dec., 1937.

U.S. Dept. Agr. Tech. But. No. 578, Dec., 1957. uckel, Dean C., "Report to Cooperators on Water Spreading Investigations in San Joaquin Valley, California," U. S. Dept. Agr., Soil Conservation Service, Logan, Utah, Mimeo., April 20, 1949.

Muckel, Dean C., "Water Spreading as a Means of Ground Water Replenishment," Agr. Engr. 29:2:74-76, Feb., 1948. Presented to Am. Soc. Civil Engr., Pomona, Calif. Jan. 10, 1947.

Muckel, Dean C., "Research in Water Spreading," Proc. Am. Soc. Civil Engrs. Separate No. 111, Dec., 1951.

- Nöring, F., "Effect of Artificial Fertilizers on the Chemical Composition of Ground Water," Gesundheitsing-Ing. 72:190-191, 1951.
- Orange County Sewerage Survey, "Report Upon the Collection, Treatment, and Disposal of Sewage and Industrial Wastes of Orange County, California," June 30, 1947.
- Pillai, S. C., Rajagoralan, R., and Subrahmanyan, V., "Investigations On Sewage Farming," Progress Reports. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 24:65, 1951.
- Powell, S. T., "Some Aspects of the Requirements for the Quality of Water for Industrial Uses," Sewage Works J. 20:36, 1948.
- Public Health, "Grazing of Cattle on Sewage Farms and Disposal Works," Public Health (South Africa) 77-88, March, 1948.
- Rawn, A. M., "Salvage of Sewage Studied," Civil Engr. 4:471-472, 1934.
- Rawn, A. M., "The Utilization of Sewage Water for Agriculture," Proc. 18th Int'l. Cong. of Agr., 1938. Topic 5.
- Rawn, A. M., "Some Factors in the Reclamation of Water from Sewage," Paper presented at Fresno Meeting of the Am. Soc. Civil Engrs., April 24, 1948.
- Rawn, A. M., "Water from Wastes: Concepts and Costs," Eng. News-Record 143:172-174, 1949.
- Reinhold, F., "New Viewpoints on the Agricultural Utilization of Sewage," Gesundheitsing 69:296-302. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:252, 1950.
- Reinke, E. A., "General Considerations in Determining Standards of Reclaimed Sewage for Various Uses," Am. Soc. Civil Engrs. 4:4-6, 1931.
- Segel, A., "Sewage Reclamation at Fresno, California," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 22:1011-1012, 1950.
- Shapiro, Maurice A., "Sewage and Industrial Waste Conservation in Semi-Arid and Arid Regions," Sanitary engineering report. University of California, May, 1949.
- Snyder, Charles W., "Effects of Sewage on Cattle and Garbage on Hogs," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:1235-1242, Oct., 1951.
- Stephenson, R. E., and Bollen, W. B., "Field Use of Sulfite Waste Liquor in Irrigation Water," TAPPI 32:422-426, 1949. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:44, 1950.
- Stone, A. R., and Abbott, W. E., "Unusual Features of Sewage Treatment at Nottingham," J. Proc. Inst. Sewage Purif. p116-124, 1950.
- Stone, R., "The Shaoyang, China, Night Soil Fertilizer Reclamation Plant," Sewage Works J. 21:992-1001, 1949.
- Stone, Ralph, and Garber, W. F., "Sewage Reclamation by Spreading Basin Infiltration," Proc. Am. Soc. Civil Engrs. Separate No. 87, 1951.
- Stramler, J. H., "Interim Report 1947 Operations Madera Water Spreading Land Classification and Land Use Section Development Division Lower San Joaquin District, Merced," January, 1948.
- Szabo, A. J., "Sewage Plant Effluent Reclamation," Proc. 12th Ann. Short Course, Water and Sew. Pl. Superintend and Op. Louisiana State U. 1949.
- Tibbetts, F. H., "Experiences With Ground Water Replenishment," J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 30:326-334, 1938.

Veatch, N. T., Jr., "The Use of Sewage Effluents in Agriculture," Modern Sewage Disposal, FSWA Chap. XVI, 180-190, 1938, N. Y.

- Veatch, N. T., "Industrial Uses of Reclaimed Sewage Effluents," Sewage Works J. 20:3, 1948.
- Welsch, W. Fred, "Conservation of Ground Water Resources, Nassau Co., New York," Water Works Engr. 102:708, 1949.
- Whitney, H. W., "Industrial Use of Sewage Effluents," Water and Sewage Works 96:393-395, 1949.
- Wierzbicki, J., "Sewage Farming at Ostrow Wrelko-Polski (Poland)," Gaz. Woda i Tech. Sanit. 23:387, 1949. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 24:107, 1951.

108
WASTE WATER RECEASED Utilized for Agricultural Purposes," Gaz, Webered for Pretreatment of Sewage Utilized for Agricultural 20102 1049 Abstract: Sewage Works J. Purposes," Gaz. Woda i Tech. Sanit. 23:162, 1949. Abstract: Sewage Works J. 21:1110, 1949. Wierzbicki, Jan, "Effect of Geographical Factors on the Widespread Agricultural Use of Sewage " Control of Geographical Factors on the Widespread Agricultural

use of Sewage," Gaz. Woda i Tech. Sanit. 24:407, Nov., 1950. Abstract: Sewage

Wierzbicki, J., "Disadvantages and Advantages of Sewage Disposal in Connection With Agricultural Utility and Advantages of Sanit. 23:198, 1949. with Agricultural Utilization," Gaz. Woda i Tech. Sanit. 23:198, 1949. Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Utilization," Gaz. Wola i Tech. Sanit. 23:198, 1949. Utilization," Gaz. Wola i Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural Wierzbicki, J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection with Agricultural J., "Economics of Sewage Disposal in Connection Wierzbicki, "Economics of Sewage

Wilcox, L. B., "Agriculturel Uses of Reclaimed Sewage Effluent," Sewage Works J. 20:24, 1948.

Wolman, Abel, "Industrial Water Supply From Processed Sewage Treatment Plant Effuent at Baltimore M. Water Supply From Works J. 20:15, 1948. Wright, C. T., "Pollution of Irrigation Waters," Sewage Works J. 20:15, 1948.

Baumhögger, W., "Ascaris Infection in Darmstadt and Hessen from the Point of Water View of the Sanitam Point of User Infektkr. 129:488-506, 1949. Abstract: View of the Sanitary Engineer," Z. Hyg. Infektkr. 129:488-506, 1949. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 24.05, 1951.

Beaver, P. C., and Deschemps, G., "The Viability of E. Histolytica Cysts in Soil," Berger, J. Trop. Med. 20,100,101,101,000 Bergsman, A., and Deschemps, G., "The Viability of E. How Water," Nord, Hyg. Tidskr. 20:00 100, 1049. Water Pollution Abstr. 24:9:216, 1951

Nord. A., and Vahlne, G., "Transmission of Tuberculous Infections by Water, 1951. Hyg. Tidskr. 29:92-100, 1948. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 24:9:216,

 <sup>AGS</sup>, I. H., "Water Borne Diseases," Am. J. Pub. Health 39:974, 1949.
 <sup>BOSch</sup>, H. M., Rosenfield, A. B., Huston, R., Shipman, H. R., and Woodward, F. L., 42:161 1980 <sup>(Sch,</sup> H. M., Rosenfield, A. B., Huston, R., Shipman, H. R., and Woodward, F. D., 42:161-170, 1950. <sup>42:161-170, 1950</sup>
 <sup>16:161-170, 1950</sub>
 <sup>16:161-170, 1950</sub>
 <sup>16:161-170, 1950</sup></sup></sup>

 <sup>Infections,"</sup> "The Possible Significance of Milk and Water in the
 <sup>Valualop,</sup> S. G., "Bacterial Studies of Soils and Washings of Irrigated Fruits and
 <sup>23:111</sup>, 1950. <sup>vo:111</sup>, 1950.
 <sup>Am</sup>, Idoyd L., "Bacterial Contamination of Tomatoes Grown in Polluted Soil,"
 <sup>Fuller</sup>
 <sup>Fuler</sup>
 <sup>Fuller</sup>
 <sup>Fuller</sup>
 <li<sup></sup>

<sup>Am, J.</sup> Pub. Health 39:1338, 1949. Indus. Wastes 22:853 550 1050

Gorman, A. E., "Water Borne Outbreaks Due to Pollution of Ground Water Supplies," Hogg, B. Water and Serve Outbreaks Due to Pollution of Ground Water Supplies," Dissouri Water and Serve Outbreaks Due to Pollution of Ground Water Supplies," H<sub>0gg</sub>, E. S., "Water Borne Outbreaks Due to Pollution of Ground 23:127 Health, Johannes 1997 98, 1950, Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. <sup>6g</sup>, E. S., "A Preliminary Study of Ova and Cysts in Cydna Digested Sludge, 23:127, 1950.
 <sup>6g</sup>S, F. C. S., "A Preliminary Study of Ova and Cysts in Cydna Digested Sludge, Abstr.

Hogg, E. S., "The Washing of Watercress Grown in Sewage Effluent," Public Health Jellison Man From

14:111-112, 1950. a Domestic Rural Water Supply," Public Health (So. Africa) 15:1-11, 1951, Ale: "Sterilization of Screece Studges," Pub. Health (So. Africa) 15:1-11, Relevant Start, Start Start, Start, Start Abstract: Water Supply," Public Health Rep., Wash. vor. Keller, Paul, "Sterilization of Sewage Sludges," Pub. Health (So. Africa) 15:1-11, Riger, I. Abstract: Sewage and Lydyn Wastes 23:938, July 1951. et al. (So. Africa) Rep. 1 (So. Africa) Rep. 1 (So. Africa) (So. Africa)

<sup>vger</sup>, I. J., "Investigation on Sewage Shares 23:938, July <sup>1501</sup>. <sup>Monograph</sup> No. 15, Oct. 10, 1021

Monograph No. 15, Oct. 10, 1921. stadt,", "The Incidence and Control of Ascaris lumbricoides Infestation in Abstr. 24:66, 1951. Legler, F. S. Santa Market, 129:507-518, 1949. Abstract: Water Pollution (1950). Legler, F., "A New Method for Counting Worm Eggs in Sewage and 23:231, 1950. Bakt. 1 Orig. 155:234-240, 1050, Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:231, 1950. Bakt. 1 Orig. 155:234-240, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:231, 1950.

- Legler, F., "On the Question of the Distance Which Ascaris Eggs Will Penetrate Into the Soil After Irrigation With Sewage," Zbl. Bakt. 1 Orig. 155:294-299, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:231, 1950
- Lensen, S. G., Rhian, M., Stebbins, M. R., Backus, R. C. and Peterson, C. E., "Inactivation of Partially Purified Poliomyelitis Virus in Water by Chlorination III Experiments With Natural Waters," Am. J. Pub. Health 39:1120-1128, 1949. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:78, 1950.
- Maxcy, K. F., "Supposed Involvement of Water Supplies in Poliomyelitis Transmission," J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 41:696, 1949.
- Maxcy, K. F., "Report on the Relation of Nitrate Nitrogen Concentration in Well Waters to the Occurrence of Methemoglobinemia in Infants," Bul., San. Engr. and Envir. 264-273 Appendix D 1-10, 1950.
- Monaci, V., "Tubercle Bacilli in a Water Course Contaminated With Sewage From a Sanitorium," Boll. Inst. Sieroter. Milano 28:295-297, 1949. Abstract: Chem. Abstr. 44:4171, 1950.
- Newton, W. L., and Jones, M. F., "The Effect of Ozone in Water on Cysts of Endamoeba histolytica," Am. J. Trop. Med. 29:669-681, 1949. Abstract: Biol. Abstr. 24:674, 1950; Water Pollution Abstr. 23:222, 1950.
- Orenstein, A. J., "Hazard of Ascaris Infestation From Sewage," J. Inst. Purif. 4:481-483, 1949.
- Orenstein, A. J., "A Contribution to the Discussion on the Hazard of Ascaris Infection From Sewage," Pub. Health, Johannesburg 14:29-32, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:137, 1950.
- Pramer, D., Heukelekian, H. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Survival of Tubercle bacilli in Various Sewage Treatment Processes. I. Development of a Method for the Quantitative Recovery of Mycobacteria From Sewage," Public Health Reps. 65:851-859, 1950.
- Pramer, D. and Heukelekian, H., "The Survival of Tubercle bacilli in Sewage Treatment Processes," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 22:1123, 1950.
- Rhodes, A. J., Clark, E. M., Knowles, D. S., Goodfellow, A. M. and Donohue, W. L., "Prolonged Survival of Human Poliomyelitis Virus in Experimentally Infected River Water," Can. J. Pub. Health 41:146-149, 1949. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:169, 1950.
- Rhodes, A. J., Clark, E. M., Knowles, D. S., Shinada, F., Goodfellow, A. M., Ritchie, R. C., and Donohue, W. L., "Poliomyelitis Virus in Urban Sewage," Can. J. Public Health 41:248-254, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:255, 1950.
- Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Literature Review on the Occurrence and Survival of Enteric, Pathogenic and Related Organisms in Soil, Water, Sewage, and Sludges, and on Vegetation I. Bacterial and Virus Diseases," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 22:1261-1281, 1950.
- Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Literature Review on the Occurrence and Survival of Enteric, Pathogenic and Related Organisms in Soil, Water, Sewage, and Sludges and on Vegetation II. Animal Parasites," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 22:1417, 1950.
- Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Contamination of Vegetables Grown in Polluted Soil I. Bacterial Contamination," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:253-268, 1951.
- Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Contamination of Vegetables Grown in Polluted Soil II. Field and Laboratory Studies on Endamoeba Cysts," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:478-485, 1951.
- Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Contamination of Vegetables Grown in Polluted Soil III. Field Studies on Ascaris Eggs," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:656-660, 1951.
- Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Contamination of Vegetables Grown in Polluted Soil IV. Bacterial Decontamination," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:739-751, 1951.
- Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Contamination of Vegetables Grown in Polluted Soil V. Helminthic Decontamination," Sewage and Indus. Wastes 23:853-860, July 1951.

Rudolfs, W., Falk, L. L. and Ragotzkie, R. A., "Contamination of Vegetables Grown August 1951. Seise <sup>8</sup> <sup>(a)</sup> <sup>(a)</sup> <sup>(a)</sup> <sup>(b)</sup> <sup>(b)</sup> <sup>(b)</sup> <sup>(b)</sup> <sup>(c)</sup> <sup></sup>

Orig. 155:299-307, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:231, 1950. Orig. 155:299-307, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 23:231, 1950.
Stiles, C. W., Crohurst, H. R. and Thomson, G. E., "Experimental Bacterial and Pollution of Wells via Ground Water, and the Factors Involved," U. S. Bub. Health Ser. Hygienic Lab. Bul. 147, 1927.
Subrahmanyan, K. and Pherderer, T. D. "The Risk of Pollution of Ground Water

<sup>Fub.</sup> Health Ser. Hygienic Lab. Bul. 147, 1927.
 <sup>Fub.</sup> Borehole Latrines," Indian Med. Gaz. 85:418-420, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr. 24:9-216, 1951.

<sup>1</sup>Follution Abstr. 24:9-216, 1951.
 <sup>1</sup>Membrane and Cella Filters," Zbl. Bakt. 1. Orig. 155:130-135, 1950; 155:216-221, Walson.

 Waksman, S. A. and Woodruff, H. B., "Survival of Bacteria Added to Soil and the Resultant Modification of Soil Develotion" Soil Sci. 50:421, 1940. <sup>Resultant</sup> Modification of Soil Population," Soil Sci. 50:421, 1940.
 <sup>14</sup>:13.20, 77-84, 45-52, 109-116, 140-150, 1950. Abstract: Water Pollution Abstr.

### APPENDIX D

# POROUS TUBE DEVICE FOR SAMPLING SOIL SOLUTIONS DURING WATER SPREADING OPERATIONS \*

By Ray Krone, H. F. Ludwig, and Jerome Thomas Sanitary Engineering Research Project, University of California

July, 1951

### 1. Introduction

The percolation of water through soil is a phenomenon involved in many sanitary engineering processes, e.g., in the reclamation of sewage by spreading on porous ground areas, so that the water content of the sewage will percolate downwards and augment underground water supplies, and in the disposal of septic tank effluents through subsurface leaching systems. The phenomena which occur along the path of the percolating water are of great importance, and are being increasingly studied. Such studies require that samples of the percolating water or soil solution, be withdrawn at intervals along the soil profile.

Two commonly used sampling methods are (a) the use of pans placed in the soil to catch the downward moving water, and (b) removal of a sample of the soil, from which the soil solution may be displaced in the laboratory. Method (b) involves gross disturbance to the soil and hence is not suited to continuous investigations. Method (a) has been employed extensively in recent years (References 1 and 2), and have been found to have serious disadvantages, as follows: (1) Placement of the pans is difficult without disturbing the overlying soil, and it is difficult to secure a good "bond" with the overlying soil; (2) the method fails when the percolating water is under tension;  $^{1}$  (3) the flow path, and perhaps the characteristics of the percolating water, are seriously altered; and (4) the size of the pans, if large enough to collect significant samples, limits the number which may be used, and hence makes it difficult to collect samples from enough locations to assure representative results.

This discussion describes an improved sampling method developed by the Sanitary Engineering Research Project, which involves the use of a porous tube or "probe" to which negative pressures or tensions are applied. The method was investigated on the suggestion of Professor P. R. Day of the Department of Soils, University of California, and is being applied to the project's current investigation of sewage reclamation by spreading.

#### 2. The Method

The porous tube or probe is inserted into the soil at the desired sampling depth. The tension or negative pressure necessary to withdraw the liquid may be provided by any means, but usually the most convenient method is to use a "hanging" column of water or siphon, as illustrated in Figures 1 and 2. Prior to sampling, the probe and connecting tubing must be completely filled with water to displace air and to establish the siphon, and the initial yield of the sampling system is discarded until the water initially present in the probe and connecting tubing has been displaced.

\* Soil Science 73:211-219, 1952. (Reprinted by permission.) These conditions are often found, especially in stratified soils.



1012.0113



Figure 2. Photograph of Apparatus Used for Studying Probe Sampling.

# <sup>3.</sup> Specifications for Porous Tubes

The type of porous material best suited for probe construction has ot been completed hot been completely ascertained. Various types of probes were studied (see Figure 2) in (see Figure 3) in an attempt to determine what factors are significant in influencing the yield. It was found that the average porosity of the provide the providet the provide the provide the provi material is the most important criterion, and that the best porosity probably lies in the Probably lies in the range of  $1\mu$  to  $10\mu$ . Smaller pores are apparently filled readily lies in the range of  $1\mu$  to  $10\mu$ . Smaller pores were found filled in with a denset

In with a densely packed material.<sup>2</sup> The proper pore size may be com-pared with the pared with a densely packed material.<sup>2</sup> The proper pore size may be sized with the proper size of openings in a well screen; what is desired <sup>k</sup> a permeable and stable packing of the soil particles at the probe

An attempt to minimize or eliminate the effect of clogging was made by surrounding the probe with fine sand. This proved impractical without admitting air because the sand could not be put into place without admitting air with the sand could not be put into place without admitting or interference

with the sand could not be put into place without admitting with the sand, which subsequently caused "binding" or interference A second factor influencing probe behavior is its permeability, or bility to transmit method in probe behavior is its permeability, perwith the flow. ability to transmit water with a minimum of friction. However, permeability to transmit water with a minimum of friction. However, por resistance may be important as porosity, because increased frictional any case increased frictional to overcome resistance may be overcome by applying greater probe tensions. In any all of it is necessary to overcome by applying greater tension to overcome <sup>case</sup> it is necessary to apply to the probe sufficient tension if any in the frictional all of the frictional resistances involved, plus the initial tension if any will a percolation of the sufficient resistances involved. in the frictional resistances involved, plus the initial tension in any will flow towards each that the particles of water near the probe

Permeabilities of porous materials are specified by their capacity to ass a given fluid the pass a given fluid through a unit area of the surface in unit time at a specified head, e.g. the porous fluid through a unit area of the surface F. and 24 percent bundle head, e.g. the porous <sup>specified</sup> head, e.g., the amount of air at 75 degrees F. and 24 percent materials are specified head, e.g., the amount of air at 75 degrees F. and the porous humidity passed in one minute through one square foot of the porous the balance of the surface of the porous of the porous foot of the porous the balance of the porous material having the best permeability characteristics passed to 0.4 cubic forth 0.2 to 0.4 cubic feet per minute per square foot under the specified Anceteristics and the specified and the square foot under the specified and the specifi

Another important property of the porous material is its structural cheep th. The Manula property of the porous material is its arrest and 5 strength. The Mandler tube, which is 1 inch in outside diameter and 5 an ada long, is the only inches long, is the only commercially available type which is commercially available type is the commercially available type which is a commercially available type which is commercially available an adapter for connecting to rubber tubing. However, it is commercially structure of the only commercially available type which incorporate tubing. However, it is commercially structure only in the one of the only of the only of the only of the only the only in the only of the only available only in very fine porosities; and upon continued use if becomes another another of the porosities and upon continued use at another the porosities and upon the porosities are porosities and upon the porosities are ported to be porosities and upon the porosities are ported to be ported to structurally weak and cannot be removed from one location for use at durable, without weak and cannot be removed from one location and hence another, without probably breaking. Carborundum tubes are strong and hence use hence with a strong and hence with adapters, and hence with adapters, and hence with adapters.

durable, without probably breaking. Carborundum tubes are strong and hence aust be specially and commercially available with adapters, and hence A 12-inch length of tube is probably the maximum practical length, the lengths can be a probably the maximum practical length. A 12-inch length of tube is probably the maximum practical rengance. but beyond lengths can extract water from a greater soil volume or region, but beyond lengths of 12 inches the extra yields are relatively small. beyond lengths can extract water from a greater solar relatively summaries of the set of

115

Inicia to a point representing the probe on a horizontary of a data more greater in the probe of the probe gives data more greater in the data of the probe gives data more greater of the data of the probe gives data more greater of the data of the probes with the data of the pressure of the surface of the probe gives data more of the data of the pressure in psi on the filter wall necessary to produce a permeability of 0.2 to 0.4 cubic perminents.



Figure 3. Photograph of Typical Probes Tested.





### 4. Hydraulics of Sampling

Test Procedure. An investigation of the pattern of flow from the soil into the probe was made with a column of Yolo loam carefully packed in a container 30 cm high and 28 cm in diameter, with a Mandler 2-pound probe placed in a horizontal position at the center of the container, 14 cm from the top (Figures 1 and 2). To measure the changes in pressure occurring in the soil solution as a result of the sampling, tensiometer tips <sup>4</sup> were placed above, below, and to the side of the probe, as shown in Figure 4. Also, to control the downward flow through the column, the bottom of the column was subjected to tension in the manner described by Coleman (Reference 3).<sup>5</sup>

Two series of tests were made: (1) With an initial solution tension of minus 5 cm, i.e., with a positive pressure in the percolating liquid; and (2) with an initial solution tension of 10 cm, representing a condition adverse to sampling by means of pans. In each series a number of different probe tensions were applied, and, after establishment of equilibrium in each case, the yield and solution pressure were recorded. The data on yields are shown in Figure 5. The solution pressure data are presented in Table I, with the values corrected to refer to the bottom of the container as a reference datum. Also, full scale diagrams illustrating a typical set of data are shown in Figure 4. In Figure 4 the numbers on the left are the solution pressures found when the probe is inoperative (closed off), and those on the right when 105 cm probe tension is applied.

The data presented refer to only one soil type, and moreover were affected to some degree by nonuniformity in soil packing and by the presence of the tensiometer tips. However, the results are believed to be closely representative of actual field conditions.

Interpretations. The significance of the data is indicated by the change in solution pressure following application of the probe tension. Figure 6 illustrates, for example, the equilibrium solution pressures occuring on a vertical plane perpendicular to the probe, when the initial solution pressure is minus 5 cm tension (5 cm positive pressure) and the applied tension is 105 cm. The drawing, which is typical for most combinations of conditions, shows that the locus for a given pressure change approximates an egg-shape curve with its apex beneath the probe. Hence, the changes in pressure are greater below the probe than above.

The changes along a line of constant hydrostatic head, i.e., on a horizontal line perpendicular to the probe, are illustrated in Figure 7. The change in solution pressure approximates a logarithmic function of the distance from the probe, and is probably determined by the soil permeability and the initial solution pressure, as well as by the applied tension. If this curve is extrapolated to a point representing zero pressure change, the corresponding distance from the probe is still small. Thus, the applied probe tension disturbs the flow pattern in only a small or limited region, and the sampling process therefore results in negligible disturbance to the general flow pattern.

<sup>A tensiometer tip is essentially a tiny probe connected to a manometer leg, which therefore measures the pressure existing in the soil solution at the location of the tip.
The method applies tension to the base of the column, where otherwise water would accumulate in a "static mound." By varying the tension applied to the base, the initial soil solution pressures may be changed at will.</sup> 





119

Tensiometer	Tension applied to probe in cm water					
	0	105	60	25	0	
A	23.4	22.7	23.2	23.4	23.7	
B	27.5	25.1	27.0	27.3	28.0	
	18.1	11.8	16.7	18.3	20.7	
·	18.0	15.9	18.0	18.7	19.6	
	17.7	15.6	17.9	18.7	19.5	
	22.2	17.8	20.6	21.8	23.3	
	25.0	22.6	24.3	25.0	25.7	
[	24.8	23.4	24.7	25.1	25.7	
	22.9	21.5	23.4	23.8	23.7	

#### TABLE I SOIL SOLUTION HEAD AT VARIOUS TENSIOMETER STATIONS IN CM WATER ABOVE BASE OF COLUMN

A. Initial Solution Pressure at Probe = +5 cm

B. Initial Solution Pressure at Probe = -10 cm

Tensiometer station	Tension applied to probe in em water						
	0	37.5	85	115			
A	14.4	12.7	6.3	13.2			
B	12.0	8.3	-2.1	-7.0			
C	5.9	1.4	-12.4	a manufactor and			
D	4.3	2.8	-3.9	-9.1			
E	3.4	2.1	-3.9	-6.9			
F	7.2	-1.2	-20.5				
G	9.1	6.1	-3.4	-7.5			
Н	8.5	7.4	-2.0	-1.4			
I	11.0	9.3	4.9	1.4			

NOTE. All tests made with a two-pound Mandler filter having an estimated average pore size of  $1\mu$ .



121



122

The yield of the probe (Figure 5) appears to be a logarithmic function the small of the probe (Figure 5) appears to be a logarithmic function of the applied of the probe (Figure 5) appears to be a logarithmet divided initial solution of the probe tension, for a given soil permeability and initial solution pressure. The greater the applied probe tension the greater the yield (and the yield (and the greater the volume of the region disturbed), but the in-crease in the greater the volume of the region disturbed progressively crease in yield with increase in applied tension becomes progressively less. The set of the region disturbed, but increase in applied tension becomes progressively less. The actual yield is small, on the order of 20 ml per hour, but is

Miscellaneous Techniques. As previously noted, prior to beginning sufficient for most analytical testing. sampling it is necessary to fill the probe and connecting tubing with water align water, eliminating all air bubbles. This may be readily accomplished by Pumping pumping water into the probe by means of a hand syringe, until water

After placing the probe in operation, the initial water must be disflows from the probe to the soil. placed and discarded before proper samples will be delivered. To deter-mine how mine how much displacement is necessary, tests were made with a probe filled with a probe again filled with displacement is necessary, tests were made with a pre-with a probability of the second with a probe filled water immersed in sodium chloride brine, and wring the electrical the electrical conductivity of the effluent delivered by the probe, with enough applied applied of the effluent delivered by the probe, with enough applied probe tension to produce a flow of 20 ml per hour. The results are also also be disresults are shown in Figure 8, and indicate that the volume to be dis-placed and di placed and discarded before beginning sampling is closely equal to the volume of the

Application of the probe tension may be accomplished by use of a cuum purpose of the probe tension may be accomplished by use of a volume of the probe and its associated tubing. vacuum pump, instead of a hanging water column. When a vacuum pump is used in the averages pump is used the flow is irregular but over a period of time averages

the same as is obtained with a hanging column.

# Conclusions

h.

The probe is a convenient sampling device which extracts water from e soil by formed by formed and the sampling device which extracts water from the soil by forming a hydrodynamic sink. The configuration of the hy-draulic flow draulic flow and pressures in a vertical plane are similar to those existing around the around the perforated zone of a well into which underground water is flowing. How flowing. However, the magnitude of the tension applied to the probe is so small that the so small that the volume or region of soil affected is very small, extending only about 10 only about 10 cm from the probe for applied probe tensions of about 100 cm. Thus the life probe the sampling scarcely affects the 100 cm. Thus the disturbance caused by the sampling scarcely affects the

The proper tension to be applied to the probe will depend upon the il permeability of the probe material, the frictional

soil permeability, the permeability of the probe material, the frictional resistance in the resistance in the connecting tubing, and the initial soil solution pressure. The necessary probe tension is readily applied by means of a hanging

With a proper probe porosity and length, the feasible yield per probe about 20 ml read water column.

- I. Arnold, C. E., Hedger, W. E., and Rawn, A. M., Report Upon the Reclamation of Water from Source of Videotrial Wastes in Los Angeles County, California Water from Sewage and Industrial Wastes in Los Angeles County, California (April, 1949) CApril, 1949).
   Unpublished reports of studies on sewage reelamation by spreading, Sanitary Engineering Research Project California, Berkeley (1950-51).
- Genering Research Project, Univ. of California, Berkeley (1950-51).
   Coleman, E. A. A Laboratory Study of Lysimeter Drainage Under Controlled Soil Moisture Tensions, Science 62:265 (1946). neering Research Project, Univ. of California, Berkeley (1950-51).
- Moisture Tensions. Soil Science 62:365 (1946).



